

HUMAN RIGHTS WATCH

# THE WAR IN CATATUMBO

Abuses by Armed Groups Against Civilians including Venezuelan Exiles in Northeastern Colombia



## The War in Catatumbo

Abuses by Armed Groups Against Civilians Including Venezuelan Exiles in Northeastern Colombia Copyright © 2019 Human Rights Watch All rights reserved. Printed in the United States of America ISBN: 978-1-6231-37564 Cover design by Rafael Jiménez

Human Rights Watch defends the rights of people worldwide. We scrupulously investigate abuses, expose the facts widely, and pressure those with power to respect rights and secure justice. Human Rights Watch is an independent, international organization that works as part of a vibrant movement to uphold human dignity and advance the cause of human rights for all.

Human Rights Watch is an international organization with staff in more than 40 countries, and offices in Amsterdam, Beirut, Berlin, Brussels, Chicago, Geneva, Goma, Johannesburg, London, Los Angeles, Moscow, Nairobi, New York, Paris, San Francisco, Sydney, Tokyo, Toronto, Tunis, Washington DC, and Zurich.

For more information, please visit: http://www.hrw.org

#### ISBN: 978-1-6231-37564

### The War in Catatumbo

### Abuses by Armed Groups Against Civilians Including Venezuelan Exiles in Northeastern Colombia

Summary1
Recommendations
To the Administration of President Iván Duque
Methodology
Background11
The Catatumbo Region
Abuses by Armed Groups
Forced Displacement, Threats, and Social Control20Unlawful Killings23Disappearances and Kidnappings27Sexual Violence29Recruitment and Use of Children by Armed Groups33Use of Antipersonnel Landmines36
Venezuelans in Catatumbo
Venezuelan Migration to Colombia
Inadequate Protection and Accountability 45
Accountability

knowledgments	64
plicable Legal Frameworks	59
Police and Military Response	55
Assistance to Displaced Populations	52

### Summary

The 2016 peace accord between the Colombian government and the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (*Fuerzas Armadas Revolucionarias de Colombia*, FARC) presented a landmark opportunity to halt the serious abuses and atrocities associated with a decadeslong armed conflict.

Yet in practice, the government does not exercise effective control over all territory in particular areas reclaimed from the FARC, contributing to violence and abuse against civilians. Armed groups other than the FARC have also stepped into the breach, warring for control over land and engaging in illegal activities.

In Catatumbo, in Northeastern Colombia, the National Liberation Army (*Ejército de Liberación Nacional*, ELN) and the Popular Liberation Army (*Ejército Popular de Liberación*, EPL) have, since early 2018, engaged in a brutal fight for territory. Former FARC members who mobilized into a new armed group also operate in the area. Armed groups have committed a range of abuses against civilians, including killings, disappearances, sexual violence, child recruitment, and forced displacement. There are also reports that they are planting antipersonnel mines. They have also sought to control the local population through threats, including those directed at community leaders and human rights defenders, some of whom have been killed.

Desperate and often undocumented Venezuelans who cross the border to Colombia in search of food, medicine, and work are exposed to abuses committed in the context of Colombia's ongoing armed conflict. At least 25,000 Venezuelans live in Catatumbo, according to the United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA).

This report is based on research in Catatumbo in April 2019. We interviewed more than 80 people, including abuse victims, their relatives, community leaders, church representatives, human rights officials, local authorities, judicial officials, and members of humanitarian and human rights organizations working in the area. Some interviews were conducted in Cúcuta, the capital of North Santander province, and by telephone. We also reviewed official reports and statistics, publications by nongovernmental and international

organizations, and written testimony given to government officials by almost 500 victims of abuses committed in the context of the armed conflicts.

Government figures show that more than 40,000 people in Catatumbo have been displaced from their homes since 2017, the majority during 2018. While fighting between the ELN and the EPL caused most of the displacement in 2018, fighting between these groups and the Colombian armed forces appears to be the main cause in 2019. Some displacement appears to amount to forced displacement under the laws of war. In some cases, armed groups have threatened people for allegedly cooperating with competing armed groups or the government, causing them to flee. People have also fled after having been threatened for refusing to join an armed group.

The operations of armed groups are contributing to an increase in homicide rates in Catatumbo. Official statistics indicate that the number of killings more than doubled, from 112 in 2015—the year the FARC agreed to a ceasefire as part of its peace negotiations—to 231 in 2018. In eight cases reviewed by Human Rights Watch, alleged members of armed groups killed civilians after accusing them of cooperating with other groups or the Colombian armed forces, or for refusing to join their ranks. Nine human rights defenders and community leaders have been among those killed by armed groups since 2017, according to investigations by Colombia's Attorney General's Office and the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR). The region is one of Colombia's most deadly for those who step forward to speak for their communities.

Armed groups have been implicated in kidnappings and disappearances. In 13 incidents involving 17 victims reviewed by Human Rights Watch, occurring between March 2018 and March 2019, armed groups have abducted victims, including to interrogate them about their alleged cooperation with other groups, force them to obey the group's demands (for example, to refrain from seeking investigation of a relative's murder), or for ransom. Some victims were held for hours; others for several days.

Armed groups in Catatumbo commit rape and other sexual violence. From January 2017 through May 2019, 37 people were victims of "crimes against sexual integrity" related to the armed conflict, according to Colombia's Victims' Unit. These crimes include rape and other sexual crimes, such as sexual assault.



A barricaded police station in Convención, Catatumbo, April 13, 2019. © 2019 Human Rights Watch

Armed groups are also responsible for recruitment of children as young as 12 years old. Children are sometimes forced to join after an armed group threatens to kill them or their families. On other occasions, they are offered pay. Human Rights Watch has reviewed testimony in a dozen cases in which families fled their towns or neighborhoods after someone threatened or attempted to recruit a child. This recruitment compounds other rights abuses experienced by both Colombian and Venezuelan children, including limitations on access to education due to labor in coca fields.

Armed groups are also reportedly planting landmines in rural areas of Catatumbo. Four people have died and 65 have been injured by antipersonnel landmines in Catatumbo since 2017, although it is uncertain whether these incidents were caused by newly planted landmines or landmines from previous conflict periods.

While the numbers used to describe the scale of abuses in this report are very serious, the total number of abuses is likely higher, due to underreporting linked to fear of retaliation for exposing abuses, as well as additional barriers faced by victims of sexual violence and Venezuelan victims.

Many Venezuelans are fleeing a devastating humanitarian, political, economic, and human rights crisis at home. Limited immigration controls by Colombian authorities in areas where armed groups control illegal crossings, as well as jobs that pay better than in Venezuela, attract many of them to the Catatumbo borderlands. They have been among those forcibly displaced, killed, and subject to child recruitment by armed groups. Some Venezuelans have also been subject to sexual abuse; others have disappeared. The extent of abuses suffered by Venezuelans caught up in the conflict in Catatumbo is difficult to measure, given that many are not aware of reporting procedures or fear deportation if they file complaints to Colombian authorities. In practice, Venezuelans have had limited access to services provided by the Colombian government to victims of the armed conflicts.

The Colombian government is not meeting its obligations to protect and vindicate the rights of civilians who are victims of the conflict between armed groups in Catatumbo and who are suffering serious abuses by the armed groups. Colombia is party to multiple human rights treaties that impose international obligations to provide effective protections for those human rights central to guarantees of security, including the rights to life, to physical integrity, to personal liberty and security, and to the peaceful enjoyment of one's possessions. In addition, the government must seek to hold perpetrators of human rights abuses accountable and guarantee the rights of victims, including their right to an effective remedy and reparation.

The Attorney General's Office has, so far, largely failed to ensure justice for serious abuses committed by armed groups. As of April 2019, there were more than 770 cases related to murders committed in Catatumbo since 2017. There have been convictions in only 61 cases. And only two members of armed groups are among those convicted for murder, according to the office. The office has not charged, let alone convicted, anyone for "threats," child recruitment, or "enforced disappearances." Two members of armed groups have been charged according to the office, but, thus far, no one has been convicted for for forced displacement; 483 cases remain pending.

A key shortcoming is the limited number of officials in Catatumbo charged with investigating and prosecuting crimes. In addition, security risks undermine the ability of prosecutors and investigators to visit rural areas to investigate crimes and to obtain testimony from witnesses and victims' family members, who also fear retaliation for cooperating with investigations. When it comes to the prevention of abuses, Colombian law provides that authorities must carry out a "rapid" response to prevent potential abuses identified by the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office in what are called "early alerts."

National, provincial, and municipal authorities, however, have failed to adequately respond to these alerts. Moreover, the individual protection schemes provided by the Colombian government to community leaders and human rights defenders at risk in Catatumbo are insufficient to ensure their adequate protection. A pilot project announced in June 2018 to address deficiencies in these schemes by providing group protection to several community leaders in El Tarra, one of Catatumbo's municipalities, has yet to be implemented.

Assistance to the displaced, provided for under Colombian law, has been slow and insufficient, according to humanitarian workers. Hundreds have lived in temporary shelters improvised by communities; some shelters lacked furniture or running water.

Residents, human rights officials, and humanitarian actors indicate that government soldiers have engaged in abusive behavior, especially after the deployment, in October 2018, of a "rapid response" force to the area. They, at times, stigmatize civilians, accusing them of being complicit with guerrilla groups. Soldiers routinely stop civilians passing through military checkpoints and ask for information about their communities, which exposes them to retaliation by armed groups. In one incident in April 2019, an army soldier killed a demobilized FARC member.

### Recommendations

### To the Administration of President Iván Duque

To prevent abuses, protect people at risk, and support accountability:

- Guarantee effective protection of community leaders in Catatumbo, including by prioritizing plans to protect communities and organizations at risk (often called "collective protection plans" in Colombia).
- Ensure that the National Police and armed forces design and implement an effective strategy in Catatumbo to protect local residents from armed groups, that respects international human rights and humanitarian law.
- Prioritize the design and implementation of a plan to prevent child recruitment by armed groups, including by strengthening access to education for Colombian and Venezuelan children in Catatumbo.
- Design and implement a plan to remove antipersonnel mines in Catatumbo, starting by ensuring areas surrounding schools are safe.
- Provide greater support to prosecutors investigating crimes committed in rural Catatumbo, including by increasing the amount of time military helicopters devote to transporting prosecutors investigating crimes to locations they cannot reach by land given security considerations.
- Endorse the Safe Schools Declaration, which is an international political commitment to strengthening the prevention of, and response to, attacks on students, teachers, and schools during armed conflict.
- Ensure that government agencies carry out a rapid, sufficient, and coordinated response to prevent the risks of international human rights and humanitarian law violations identified by the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office in its "early alerts."

#### To assist victims of forced displacement and other abuses:

• Seek further international humanitarian support to address the needs of the civilian population of Catatumbo through a comprehensive plan to provide support to individuals impacted by the armed conflicts in Catatumbo, with a focus on populations at high risk for abuse or exploitation, including—but not limited to—Venezuelans displaced outside of their country.

- Work with municipal and provincial governments to ensure that displaced people are promptly assisted by the national government when local governments' capacity is surpassed, as required under Colombian law.
- Work with local mayors to increase the budget for the municipal human rights offices known as "personerías."

#### To protect the rights of Venezuelans fleeing from the crisis in their country:

- Carry out a comprehensive assessment to determine the total number of Venezuelans living in Catatumbo and their needs.
- Ensure all Venezuelans have legal status in Colombia so that they can work lawfully, including in safer parts of Colombia, and need not fear deportation if they report abuses.

### To the Attorney General:

- Increase the number of investigators and prosecutors in Catatumbo working on cases of forced displacement, "enforced disappearance," sexual violence, child recruitment, threats to human rights defenders, and other serious abuses related to the armed conflicts.
- Take steps to overcome barriers to reporting sexual violence and abuse, including by ensuring access to specially trained investigators and prosecutors, and having private and confidential spaces to make complaints.
- Ensure protection for all investigators and prosecutors working in Catatumbo.
- Work with competent authorities to ensure that judicial authorities can safely access crime scenes and preserve material evidence that is critical for prosecutions.

### To Mayors in the Catatumbo Region:

- Provide adequate shelter in Catatumbo for displaced people and victims of sexual violence and ensure that shelters protect victims and provide dignified living conditions, and that victims of sexual violence can seek shelter with family members and are not isolated from support networks.
- Increase the budget for the municipal human rights offices known as "personerías."

### To Humanitarian Actors Working in Catatumbo:

• Design, fund, and implement a comprehensive humanitarian plan that takes into account and seeks to address the needs of the population in Catatumbo who are suffering the consequences of the armed conflicts, with a focus on reaching populations at high risk of abuse or exploitation, including—but not limited to—Venezuelans displaced outside of their country.

### Methodology

In researching this report, Human Rights Watch conducted more than 80 interviews with a wide range of actors. These included Venezuelans who had recently fled their country and were living in Catatumbo, abuse victims, their relatives, and other residents of rural and urban areas of Catatumbo, as well as judicial officials, human rights officers, local authorities, community leaders, church representatives, and members of humanitarian and human rights organizations. Due to security concerns, we did not speak with members of armed groups.

Most of the interviews were conducted in Catatumbo during a visit in April 2019. Some interviews were conducted in Cúcuta or by telephone. All interviews were conducted in Spanish.

In our research, we also reviewed testimony taken by public officials in Catatumbo from almost 500 people describing cases of abuse that occurred there since 2017 in the context of the armed conflicts. We also drew on official statistics and consulted a wide range of other sources and documents, including official reports, publications by international, nongovernmental and humanitarian organizations, and news articles. In addition, we sent information requests to the Ministry of Interior, the Attorney General's Office, the National Police, and two army units operating in Catatumbo. Neither the National Police nor the army units had responded at the time of writing. The responses we received are reflected in the report.

Many interviewees feared reprisals and spoke with us on the condition that we withhold their names and other identifying information. Details about individuals, as well as interview dates and locations, have been withheld when requested or when Human Rights Watch believed the information could place someone at risk. All such details are on file with the organization.

Interviews with victims, their relatives, or witnesses were conducted in confidential settings. We informed all participants of the purpose of the interview, its voluntary nature, and how the information would be used. Each participant orally consented to be interviewed.

Human Rights Watch did not make any payments or offer other incentives to interviewees. Care was taken with victims of trauma to minimize the risk that recounting their experiences could further traumatize them. Where appropriate, Human Rights Watch provided contact information for organizations offering legal, social, or counseling services, or linked those organizations with survivors.

In this report, the term "disappearance" refers to cases containing the elements of the offense of "enforced disappearance" under Colombian law, which provides that anyone can be criminally liable for an "enforced disappearance," irrespective of whether the person is a private individual, a participant in an armed conflict, a state agent, or someone acting with the support or acquiescence of state agents.

The term "FARC dissident group" is used to refer to a group calling itself the "FARC 33rd Front." More generally the term may be used to include groups that were created or led by former FARC guerrillas after the group's demobilization. These groups include fighters who either rejected the demobilization or who, after demobilizing, chose for whatever reason to be part of another armed group. (Some people in Colombia prefer to use the term "FARC dissident group" to refer only to groups that rejected the demobilization.) The report refers to the "FARC 33rd Front" as an armed group. "FARC 33rd Front" does not, however, according to available information, appear to have the minimum level of organization required under international humanitarian law to be considered a party to an armed conflict.

All translations from the original Spanish to English are by Human Rights Watch unless specified otherwise.

### Background

#### The Catatumbo Region

Northeastern Colombia's Catatumbo region, in the province of North Santander, borders Venezuela. Its 11 municipalities—Ábrego, Convención, El Carmen, El Tarra, Hacarí, La Playa, Ocaña, San Calixto, Sardinata, Teorama, and Tibú—have a population of roughly 295,000 people. Almost a fourth of them live in Ocaña, the largest municipality.<sup>1</sup> Roughly half live in rural areas.<sup>2</sup>

A large part of the population suffers from poverty and lack of economic opportunities. In all municipalities but Ocaña, more than 45 percent of the people faced unmet basic needs as of 2011, the year the most recent government figures are available.<sup>3</sup> More than 15 percent lived in extreme poverty.<sup>4</sup>

- http://corponor.gov.co/publica\_recursos/POBLACION\_VULNERABLE/Conpes\_3739\_de\_2013.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019).
  <sup>3</sup> Government of Colombia, National Planning Department, "Results of 2005 Census unmet basic needs as of December 31, 2011" ("Resultados censo general 2005– necesidades básicas insatisfechas a 31 de diciembre de 2011"), n.d.,
- http://www.dane.gov.co/files/censo2005/NBI\_desagregadas\_cab\_resto\_mpio\_nal\_30jun11.xls (accessed May 24, 2019).
   <sup>4</sup> Government of Colombia, National Planning Department, "Results of 2005 Census unmet basic needs as of December 31,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Government of Colombia, National Statistics Department, "Population Estimates 1985-2005 and Projected Population 2005-2020" ("Estimaciones de población 1985-2005 y proyecciones de población 2005 – 2020"), n.d., https://www.dane.gov.co/files/investigaciones/poblacion/proyepobla06\_20/Municipal\_area\_1985-2020.xls (accessed May 24, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Government of Colombia, National Planning Department, "Integral Development Strategy of the Catatumbo Region" ("Estrategia de Desarrollo Integral de la Región del Catatumbo"), January 15, 2013,

<sup>2011&</sup>quot; ("Resultados censo general 2005– necesidades básicas insatisfechas a 31 de diciembre de 2011"), n.d., http://www.dane.gov.co/files/censo2005/NBI\_desagregadas\_cab\_resto\_mpio\_nal\_30jun11.xls (accessed May 24, 2019).

Weak governance deepens poverty.<sup>5</sup> With 92 percent of the region's land lacking formal titles, many peasants work in fields they do not own.<sup>6</sup> Inadequate roads in rural areas make it hard for peasants to sell their products.<sup>7</sup>

Catatumbo is an important source of coca, the raw material used to produce cocaine. The United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) reported that in 2017 roughly 28,200 acres were producing coca in North Santander.<sup>8</sup> Of all Colombian municipalities, Catatumbo's Tibú had the second highest acreage of coca cultivation.<sup>9</sup>

Some areas of Catatumbo, particularly in Tibú, are also an important source of oil for Colombia.<sup>10</sup> The National Liberation Army (ELN) has repeatedly attacked oil infrastructure in the region, at times causing spillage into rivers and other sources of water.<sup>11</sup>

<sup>9</sup> Ibid., p. 27.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Between August 2017 and September 2018, the Colombian government discussed infrastructure projects with local communities to improve governance in eight municipalities in Catatumbo as part of the Development Programs with a Territorial Focus (Programas de Desarrollo con Enfoque Territorial, PDET)—a policy included in the peace accords with the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) with the aim of fostering development in rural areas. As of April 2019, the projects had yet to be implemented. In November 2018, the national government launched "Catatumbo sostenible," a plan to coordinate development and governance efforts in Catatumbo, including PDET. The plan is led by the government's High Commissioner for Stabilization and Consolidation, Emilio Archila. Human Rights Watch interview with staff of the Agency for Territory Transformation (*Agencia de Renovación de Tierras*), Cúcuta, April 8, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with staff of the Agency for Territory Transformation (*Agencia de Renovación de Tierras*), Cúcuta, April 8, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with staff of the Agency for Territory Transformation (*Agencia de Renovación de Tierras*), Cúcuta, April 8, 2019; Government of Colombia, National Planning Department, "Integral Development Strategy of the Catatumbo Region" ("Estrategia de Desarrollo Integral de la Región del Catatumbo"), January 15, 2013,

http://corponor.gov.co/publica\_recursos/POBLACION\_VULNERABLE/Conpes\_3739\_de\_2013.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019), p. 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Government of Colombia and United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime, "Colombia: Monitoring Territories Affected by Illicit Crops 2017" ("Colombia: Monitoreo de territorios afectados por cultivos ilícitos 2017"), September 2018, https://www.unodc.org/documents/crop-

monitoring/Colombia/Colombia\_Monitoreo\_territorios\_afectados\_cultivos\_ilicitos\_2017\_Resumen.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019), p. 33.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Government of Colombia, National Planning Department, "Integral Development Strategy of the Catatumbo Region" ("Estrategia de Desarrollo Integral de la Región del Catatumbo"), January 15, 2013,

http://corponor.gov.co/publica\_recursos/POBLACION\_VULNERABLE/Conpes\_3739\_de\_2013.pdf (accessed May 24, 2019), p. 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See, for example, "The oil spill in the Catatumbo river is controlled, it will disappear slowly, said the minister of environment" ("La mancha de petróleo en el río Catatumbo está controlada, poco a poco ha ido desapareciendo, afirmó el Ministro de Ambiente"), *Colombian Presidency*, February 16, 2019,

https://id.presidencia.gov.co/Paginas/prensa/2019/190216-mancha-petroleo-rio-Catatumbo-controlada-desapareciendo-Ministro-Ambiente.aspx (accessed May 28, 2019); "ELN action in Arauca, Boyacá, Casanare and Norte de Santander" ("Accionar eleno en Arauca, Bocayá, Casanare y Norte de Santander"), *ELN Voces*, December 17, 2018, https://elnvoces.net/accionar-eleno-en-arauca/ (accessed July 13, 2019).



A motorcycle loaded with oil containers in Catatumbo, April 12, 2019. Illegal transportation of oil is one of the primary activities in the Catatumbo region. © 2019 Human Rights Watch

### Armed Conflicts and Violence in Catatumbo

Three armed groups in Catatumbo are fighting to control territory and illegal activities in the area. Armed confrontation between groups and the Colombian armed forces has also taken place. The following sections briefly describe the three armed groups and insecurity in the region.

The International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) concluded in December 2018 that the conflicts between the ELN and the Colombian government, between the EPL and the Colombian government, and between the ELN and the EPL were non-international armed conflicts.<sup>12</sup> The ICRC has not made a public determination as to whether the FARC dissident group operating in Catatumbo is a party to an armed conflict. Its small size and limited

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> International Committee of the Red Cross, "Colombia: Five armed conflicts – What's happening?," December 6, 2018, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/colombia-five-armed-conflicts-whats-happening (accessed May 26, 2019).

level of organization, as described below, suggest that, according to available information, the group does not fulfill the requirements under international humanitarian law to be a party to the non-international armed conflicts in Colombia.

#### National Liberation Army (Ejército de Liberación Nacional, ELN)

The ELN guerrillas have operated in Colombia since 1964. They are a left-wing group, with an affinity for liberation theology.<sup>13</sup>

In February 2017, after two years of exploratory negotiations, the group initiated formal peace talks with the administration of then-President Juan Manuel Santos. In January 2019, shortly after the ELN took responsibility for a car-bomb attack at a police academy in Bogotá, President Iván Duque ended the peace talks.<sup>14</sup>

ELN guerrillas have been active in Catatumbo since the 1970s.<sup>15</sup> The group's Northeast War Front now operates in the area and is reported to have at least 400 men in Catatumbo.<sup>16</sup> The ELN is widely perceived as the strongest armed group in Catatumbo.<sup>17</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See, for example, International Crisis Group, "Colombia's Armed Groups Battle for the Spoils of Peace," October 2017, https://d2071andvipowj.cloudfront.net/o63-colombias-armed-groups-battle-for-the-spoils-of-peace\_0.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> "President Duque asks the Government of Cuba to hand over members of the ELN in that country so that justice can be served" ("Presidente Duque pide al Gobierno de Cuba que entregue a miembros del Eln que están en ese país para que se haga justicia"), *Colombian Presidency*, January 19, 2019, https://id.presidencia.gov.co/Paginas/prensa/2019/190119-Presidente-Duque-pide-Gobierno-Cuba-que-entregue-a-miembros-del-Eln-que-estan-en-ese-pais-para-que-se-hagajusticia.aspx (accessed May 29, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "North Santander: Local Capacity for Peace" ("Norte de Santander: Capacidades locales para la paz"), 2015, http://www.ideaspaz.org/especiales/capacidades-locales-para-la-

paz/descargas/FIP\_CartillasRegiones\_06NorteSantander.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Minister of Defense Luis Carlos Villegas, Letter to Congress, December 5, 2018,

http://www.camara.gov.co/sites/default/files/2018-12/RESPUESTA%20MIN%20DEFENSA%20PROPO%2016.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019); Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender A, May 24, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019. See also "The ELN, the new top dog in Catatumbo" ("El ELN, el nuevo mandamás del Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, December 16, 2018,

https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/el-eln-el-nuevo-mandamas-del-catatumbo-69313 (accessed May 26, 2019).

#### Popular Liberation Army (Ejército Popular de Liberación, EPL)

The EPL group, often called the "Pelusos," is a holdout from a guerrilla that demobilized in the 1990s. Roughly 80 percent of the guerrillas (some 2,500 people) demobilized under an accord with the Colombian government. A fraction rejected the agreement.<sup>18</sup>

The group is thought to have arrived in Catatumbo in the mid-1990s.<sup>19</sup> The EPL's leader for years was Victor Ramón Navarro, known as "Megateo," who reportedly led the drug trade in Catatumbo until he was killed in October 2015.<sup>20</sup>

EPL fighters are currently dispersed in different areas of Catatumbo, as well as in Cúcuta and Puerto Santander, farther south.<sup>21</sup> The group is estimated to have around 200 fighters in North Santander.<sup>22</sup>

#### FARC Dissident Group

Until the 2016 peace accord, the main FARC units operating in Catatumbo were the 33rd Front (*Frente 33*), the Catatumbo company, and two smaller units (known as "mobile columns") that had some degree of autonomy from the 33rd Front (called "Bari Resistance" and "Arturo Ruiz").<sup>23</sup>

<sup>22</sup> Minister of Defense Luis Carlos Villegas, Letter to Congress, May 8, 2018,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "North Santander: Local Capacity for Peace" ("Norte de Santander: Capacidades locales para la paz"), 2015, http://www.ideaspaz.org/especiales/capacidades-locales-para-la-

paz/descargas/FIP\_CartillasRegiones\_o6NorteSantander.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 19.

<sup>19</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See, for example, "Blow to drug trafficking organization led by alias "Megateo" ("Golpe a organización de narcotráfico de alias "Megateo"), *National Police*, July 23, 2013, https://www.policia.gov.co/noticia/golpe-organizaci%C3%B3n-de-narcotr%C3%A1fico-de-alias-%C2%BFmegateo%C2%BF (accessed May 27, 2019); "Press Release no. 115" ("Comunicado de prensa 115"), *Attorney General's Office*, October 2, 2015, https://www.fiscalia.gov.co/colombia/noticias/comunicado-de-prensa-115/ (accessed May 27, 2019); International Crisis Group, "Colombia's Armed Groups Battle for the Spoils of Peace," October 2017, https://d2071andvipowj.cloudfront.net/o63-colombias-armed-groups-battle-for-the-spoils-of-peace\_o.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor D, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender A, May 24, 2019. See also Jineth Prieto, "The ELN, the new top dog in Catatumbo" ("El ELN, el nuevo mandamás del Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, December 16, 2018, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/el-eln-el-nuevo-mandamas-del-catatumbo-69313 (accessed May 26, 2019).

http://www.camara.gov.co/sites/default/files/2018-05/RESPUESTA%20MIN%20DEFENSA.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019); Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "North Santander: Local Capacity for Peace" ("Norte de Santander: Capacidades locales para la paz"), 2015, http://www.ideaspaz.org/especiales/capacidades-locales-para-la-

paz/descargas/FIP\_CartillasRegiones\_o6NorteSantander.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 19.

After the accord, a large majority of the region's FARC fighters demobilized.<sup>24</sup> They moved to Caño Indio, in Tibú, designated in the peace accord as a place for disarming—a Transitional Local Zone for Normalization (Zona Veredal Transitoria de Normalización, ZVTN).<sup>25</sup> There, they handed in their weapons to the United Nations (UN) mission in Colombia.

But in early 2018, a group of former FARC members, mostly from the 33rd Front, created a new armed group.<sup>26</sup> This group calls itself the "FARC 33rd Front," including in pamphlets and graffiti.<sup>27</sup> Several interviewees told us some fighters rearmed in part because of poor conditions in the demobilization zone. The Caño Indio zone lacked electricity and sanitation, and humanitarian actors we interviewed said the FARC fighters felt inadequately protected from armed attacks by other groups.<sup>28</sup>

The FARC dissident group now operates in such municipalities as Tibú, El Tarra, Sardinata and Convención and is reported to have at least 70 fighters.<sup>29</sup> The group seeks to control

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See, for example, Mission to Support the Peace Process in Colombia of the Organization of American States (MAPP/OAS), "24 report of the Secretary General to the Permanent Council about the Mission to Support the Peace Process in Colombia of the Organization of American States," July 2018, http://scm.oas.org/pdfs/2018/CP39544S.PDF (accessed July 18, 2019), p. 11 (indicating that a few members of the FARC 33rd front did not demobilize as part of the accord).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Tweet by FARC, February 4, 2017, https://twitter.com/PartidoFARC/status/827927809926508544 (accessed May 26, 2019); "El Tarra says bye to the last guerrilla fighters of the 33rd Front of the FARC" ("El Tarra despidió a los últimos guerrilleros del Frente 33 de las Farc"), *Verdad Abierta*, February 7, 2017, https://verdadabierta.com/el-tarra-despidio-a-los-ultimos-guerrilleros-del-frente-33-de-las-farc/ (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 011" ("Alerta Temprana 011"), February 15, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 4; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender D, July 16, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender C, July 17, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with analyst, July 16, 2019. See also "The dissident group of the 33rd Front few people are talking about" ("La disidencia del Frente 33 de las Farc de la que pocos hablan"), *El Espectador*, March 31, 2018, https://www.elespectador.com/colombia2020/territorio/la-disidencia-del-frente-33-de-las-farc-de-la-que-pocos-hablan-articulo-856476 (accessed May 31, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with church representative, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019. See also, Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "Catatumbo: Preliminary Report on the status of the implementation of the peace accord" ("Catatumbo: Informe preliminar sobre el estado de la implementación del Acuerdo de Paz"), February 2019,

https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/883ff8\_f4f469496e5949bea985cadc626d7b16.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 2; Jineth Prieto, "The alliance of the dissidences is proven in Catatumbo" ("La unión de las disidencias queda probada en el Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, August 22, 2018, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/la-union-de-las-disidencias-queda-probada-en-el-catatumbo-67555 (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "Catatumbo: Preliminary Report on the status of the implementation of the peace accord" ("Catatumbo: Informe preliminar sobre el estado de la implementación del Acuerdo de Paz"), February 2019,

https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/883ff8\_f4f469496e5949bea985cadc626d7b16.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019). In May 2018, the Colombian Defense Ministry estimated that the group had "approximately 77 armed men." Later, in December 2018, the

the areas formerly occupied by the FARC.<sup>30</sup> Some knowledgeable sources indicate that its level of organization appears to be limited and the group has a weak chain of command.<sup>31</sup> The group operates in some areas where the ELN is also present, but they have not engaged in fighting—a fact that, according to some interviewees, suggests that the two groups may be coordinating activities to some extent.<sup>32</sup> Interviewees expressed concern that the group appears to be strengthening its level of organization and could eventually engage in fighting with the ELN over control of drug trafficking routes.<sup>33</sup>

#### The Current Conflicts and Violence

Before the FARC's demobilization, the three groups (FARC, ELN, and EPL) had reportedly coexisted in a largely peaceful way, with disputes settled through dialogue among commanders.<sup>34</sup>

Defense Ministry estimated the group had "30 members." But the group appears to have many more, according to information provide by credible sources to Human Rights Watch. Minister of Defense Luis Carlos Villegas, Letter to Congress, May 8, 2018, http://www.camara.gov.co/sites/default/files/2018-05/RESPUESTA%20MIN%20DEFENSA.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019); Minister of Defense Luis Carlos Villegas, Letter to Congress, December 5, 2018,

http://www.camara.gov.co/sites/default/files/2018-12/RESPUESTA%20MIN%20DEFENSA%20PROPO%2016.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019); Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, May 29, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender D, July 16, 2019; Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "The Fragility of the Transition: an Uncomplete Peace and the Continuation of Armed Confrontation" ("La fragilidad de la transición: la paz incompleta y la continuidad de la confrontación armada"), 2019,

http://ideaspaz.org/media/website/FIP\_FragilidadTransicion.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 9.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor D, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender A, July 10, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with journalist covering Catatumbo, July 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights defender A, July 10, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with journalist covering Catatumbo, July 11, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor D, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender C, July 17, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, July 15, 2019. See also Jineth Prieto, "The ELN, the new top dog in Catatumbo" ("El ELN, el nuevo mandamás del Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, December 16, 2018, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/el-eln-el-nuevo-mandamas-del-catatumbo-69313 (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, July 15, 2019 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 032" ("Alerta Temprana 032"), April 4, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

But demobilization of the FARC left a vacuum. Tensions escalated over control of former FARC territory and the drug trafficking routes to Venezuela.<sup>35</sup> The EPL began moving toward areas of El Carmen, Convención, and Teorama that were occupied by ELN.<sup>36</sup> Analysts have explained the EPL move as arising, in part, from lack of political expertise among the commanders who stepped up after Megateo's death.<sup>37</sup>

In March 2018, the EPL published a statement threatening to "confront the [ELN] no matter what."<sup>38</sup> The ELN responded a few days later, publishing a statement accusing the EPL of having "declared war."<sup>39</sup> Analysts indicate that the ELN brought fighters from Arauca, to the south, and Bolivar, to the west.<sup>40</sup> The intense fighting between the ELN and EPL in the following months forced thousands of Catatumbo residents from their homes.<sup>41</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 011" ("Alerta Temprana 011"), February 15, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 4; Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), "Catatumbo: Preliminary Report on the status of the implementation of the peace accord" ("Catatumbo: Informe preliminar sobre el estado de la implementación del Acuerdo de Paz"), February 2019,

https://docs.wixstatic.com/ugd/883ff8\_f4f469496e5949bea985cadc626d7b16.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 032" ("Alerta Temprana 032"), April 4, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 014" ("Alerta Temprana 014"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Jineth Pietro, "The ELN, the new top dog in Catatumbo" ("El ELN, el nuevo mandamás del Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, December 16, 2018, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/el-eln-el-nuevo-mandamas-del-catatumbo-69313 (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Irina Cuesta and Andres Cajiao, "Catatumbo: lessons from the new phase of confrontations" ("Catatumbo: lecciones de la nueva cara de la confrontación"), *El Espectador*, August 26, 2018,

https://www.elespectador.com/colombia2020/opinion/catatumbo-lecciones-de-la-nueva-cara-de-la-confrontacioncolumna-858759 (accessed May 26, 2019); Foundation for Peace and Reconciliation, "How is Peace Going: The Unilateral Reform of the Peace Accord" ("Cómo va la paz: la restructuración unilateral del acuerdo de paz"), November 13, 2018, https://pares.com.co/wp-content/uploads/2018/11/INFORME-COMO-VA-LA-PAZ-1.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 71.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Ariel Avila and Naryi Vargas, "How did the war return to Catatumbo?" ("¿Cómo regreso la guerra al Catatumbo?"), *El Espectador*, January 27, 2019, https://www.elespectador.com/noticias/nacional/como-regreso-la-guerra-al-catatumbo-articulo-836362 (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> "The disagreements with the EPL" ("Las desvanecencias con el EPL"), *ELN Voces*, March 20, 2018, https://eln-voces.net/el-epl-ejercito-popular-de-liberacion-nos-declaro-la-guerra-al-eln/ (accessed July 20, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender A, May 24, 2019; Ariel Avila and Naryi Vargas, "How did the war return to Catatumbo?" ("¿Cómo regreso la guerra al Catatumbo?"), *El Espectador*, January 27, 2019,

https://www.elespectador.com/noticias/nacional/como-regreso-la-guerra-al-catatumbo-articulo-836362 (accessed May 26, 2019). See also Jineth Prieto and Ana León, "The six things the armed strike in Catatumbo shows" ("Las seis cosas que revela el paro armado del Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, April 22, 2018, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/las-seis-cosas-que-revela-el-paro-armado-del-catatumbo-65698 (accessed July 18, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> United Nations Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA), "Colombia: restrictions to access and displacement in the subregion of Catatumbo (North Santander) – Report No. 03" ("Colombia: Restricciones al acceso y desplazamientos en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) – Reporte de Situación No. 03"), May 4, 2018, https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/en/operations/colombia/document/colombia-restricciones-al-acceso-y-desplazamientos-en-el-catatumbo-1 (accessed May 26, 2019).

In April 2018, the EPL declared an "armed strike" in Catatumbo. It forbade "movement of any type of vehicle" and mandated the closing of "[government] entities, businesses, [and] any type of activities," starting on April 15. "Those who do not comply with these recommendations will suffer the consequences," the group said.<sup>42</sup> The strike limited people's access to food.<sup>43</sup> The day before it ended, on April 30, the EPL released a video saying it was "willing to [participate in a] dialogue to find a way around the differences between the two guerrilla groups."<sup>44</sup>

The ELN was able to defeat the EPL, forcing it to leave the contested territories.<sup>45</sup> Confrontations between the two groups decreased in early 2019. Yet the ELN, EPL, and FARC dissident group continued to engage in abuses. And violence and armed confrontation between the groups and the Colombian armed forces displaced hundreds of civilians in the early months of 2019.<sup>46</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Jineth Prieto and Ana León, "The six things the armed strike in Catatumbo shows" ("Las seis cosas que revela el paro armado del Catatumbo"), *La Silla Vacía*, April 22, 2018, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-santandereana/las-seis-cosas-que-revela-el-paro-armado-del-catatumbo-65698 (accessed July 18, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> OCHA, "Colombia: restrictions to access and displacement in the subregion of Catatumbo (North Santander) – Report No. 03" ("Colombia: Restricciones al acceso y desplazamientos en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) – Reporte de Situación No. 03"), May 4, 2018, https://www.humanitarianresponse.info/en/operations/colombia/document/colombia-restricciones-al-acceso-y-desplazamientos-en-el-catatumbo-1 (accessed May 26, 2019); Colombia's Human Rights
Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
<sup>44</sup> Tweet by *NCN Prensa*, April 29, 2018, https://twitter.com/NCprensa/status/990791169692127232 (accessed May 26,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Iweet by *NCN Prensa*, April 29, 2018, https://twitter.com/NCprensa/status/990791169692127232 (acc 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body working in Catatumbo, May 23, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with analyst, July 16, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in Hacarí and Playa de Belén (North of Santander) – Flash Update No. 1"
("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en los municipios Hacarí y la Playa de Belén (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No. 1"), June 14, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); "Colombia – Flash Update No. 1 – Mass displacement in Teorama (North of Santander)" ("Colombia – Flash Update No. 1: Desplazamiento masivo en Teorama (Norte de Santander)"), February 28, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

### **Abuses by Armed Groups**

Armed groups in Catatumbo have engaged in a wide range of abuses, including forced displacement, killings, disappearances, kidnappings, sexual violence, child recruitment, and use of antipersonnel landmines. They have also threatened and, in some cases, killed, human rights defenders and community leaders, and have sought to exert control over communities through threats.

The statistics and cases detailed below are only indicative of a minimum level of abuses, given that many incidents are never reported, particularly given fear of retaliation by armed groups, according to a number of sources.<sup>47</sup> As described further below, victims of sexual violence and Venezuelans in Catatumbo face additional barriers to reporting abuses.

### Forced Displacement, Threats, and Social Control

Government figures report more than 40,000 people have been displaced since 2017; most were displaced in 2018.48

The majority are fleeing fighting between armed groups, according to a judicial authority, officials of humanitarian organizations, and the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office.<sup>49</sup> While fighting between the ELN and the EPL led to the majority of displacement in 2018,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019; OCHA, "Colombia: Double Victimization in the subregion Catatumbo (North Santander) (armed conflict and mixed immigration influx)" ("Colombia: Doble afectación en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) (conflicto armado y flujos migratorios mixtos)"), September 25-28, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Humanitarian Context – North Santander" ("Contexto Humanitario – Norte de Santander"), n.d. (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), OCHA, "Humanitarian Bulletin Colombia Number 73" ("Boletín Humanitario Colombia Número 73"), November 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official F, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Colombia's Victims' Registry, July 1, 2019, https://cifras.unidadvictimas.gov.co/Reporteador (accessed July 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor D, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with official from the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, April 10, 2019.

fighting between these groups and the Colombian armed forces appears to be the main cause in 2019.<sup>50</sup>

Colombian law defines "mass displacement" as the displacement of 50 or more people or 10 or more families in a single incident through the use of "violence." In 2019, there were four "mass displacements" in the municipalities of Teorama, San Calixto, El Tarra, Hacarí, and Playa de Belén affecting over 800 people.<sup>51</sup>

Some displacement appears to constitute forced displacement under international law, which is when, in a conflict, a population is either ordered to leave for reasons not permitted by laws of war or is expelled or forced to leave as a result of coercive acts.<sup>52</sup>

In 16 cases reported in testimony reviewed by Human Rights Watch, armed groups have threatened people for allegedly cooperating with competing armed groups or with the government, causing them to flee.<sup>53</sup> People have also faced threats if they refuse to cooperate or to join a group's ranks. Human Rights Watch reviewed victims' testimony in 14 cases in which families fled because an armed group was pressing an adult family

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019. See, for example, OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in San Calixto (North Santander) – Flash Update No. 1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en San Calixto (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), January 17, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in El Tarra (North Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), January 31, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in El Tarra (North Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), January 31, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in Teorama (North Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en Teorama (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), February 28, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>51</sup> Decree 2569 of 2000, signed on December 12, 2000, art. 12; OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in San Calixto (North Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en San Calixto (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), January 17, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in San Calixto (North Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en San Calixto (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), January 17, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in El Tarra (North Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en El Tarra (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en El Tarra (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en El Tarra (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en El Tarra (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en El Tarra (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en Teorama (Norte de Santander) – Fla

No.1"), February 28, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in Hacarí and Playa de Belén (North of Santander) – Flash Update No. 1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en los municipios Hacarí y la Playa de Belén (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No. 1"), June 14, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch) (one mass displacement occurring in June took place in two municipalities, Playa de Belén and Hacarí).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> See, for example, Additional Protocol II to the Geneva Conventions, June 8, 1977, Article 17 and ICC Statute, Article 8(2)(e)(viii).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

member to join.<sup>54</sup> In four cases, victims said that armed groups burned their belongings or crops after they refused to cooperate with the group.<sup>55</sup>

The armed groups also exercise social control and threaten people who disobey them, in a context of limited presence of Colombian government authorities in the area. Human Rights Watch interviewed a community leader who said ELN guerrillas had repeatedly summoned him and other leaders to meetings. At the meetings, commanders told the leaders they had to ensure that strangers did not enter their communities.<sup>56</sup> Human Rights Watch's review of testimony taken by government officials indicates that the ELN often calls community leaders in rural areas to meetings to coerce them into following certain rules.<sup>57</sup>

Human rights defenders and community leaders have also been directly threatened by armed groups, leading to an increase in threats against human rights defenders and community leaders in Catatumbo since 2018, according to a judicial authority interviewed by Human Rights Watch.<sup>58</sup> The community leader referred to above, for example, told us that he "feared for his life" if he did not attend the meetings.<sup>59</sup> According to investigations by the Attorney General's Office and OHCHR in Colombia, armed groups have killed nine human rights defenders or community leaders in Catatumbo since 2017 (see below).<sup>60</sup> The most common threat is death, and it may be conveyed in person, through social media or digital platforms, or via pamphlet. In most cases, the threats appear to be issued by armed groups operating in the area. The groups typically demand that civilians stop supporting programs to replace coca crops with food crops or accuse them of cooperating with another armed group.<sup>61</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 9, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official B, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 9, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights (OHCHR) in Colombia, July 5, 2019. OHCHR and the Colombian Attorney General's Office discussed the cases and agreed on the groups allegedly responsible. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with OHCHR official, July 5, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official B, May 27, 2019.

For example, one community leader in Catatumbo told Human Rights Watch that members of the FARC dissident group showed up at her house in November 2018 and asked her to tell them what was happening in her community. She had to sign a document with that information, which would be given to "a comrade," they told her. ELN members stopped her son on the street and told him "your mother is a bitch and an army informant" and threatened to kill her and all her family, she said. In a separate incident, she told us, members of an "armed group" said to her husband that if he loved her, he should take her away because they would kill her.<sup>62</sup>

Armed groups regulate access of Venezuelans and people from other parts of Colombia to rural hamlets in Catatumbo. A community leader and humanitarian and human rights officials told Human Rights Watch that the groups require Venezuelans to obtain a "recommendation" from a local.<sup>63</sup> That sponsor faces retaliation if the foreigner engages in crime. In April 2017, the EPL released a pamphlet saying that "people from other areas are not allowed" without a "recommendation from someone in the area." The pamphlet added that people "who do not have someone who can be held to account for them have to leave the zone." <sup>64</sup> Human Rights Watch reviewed testimony in three cases in which armed groups asked Colombians to leave the hamlet because they were not originally from there.<sup>65</sup>

### **Unlawful Killings**

The number of unlawful killings has increased in Catatumbo. With 231 people killed in 2018, the annual rate was almost 79 per 100,000 people, roughly three times the national rate.<sup>66</sup> Catatumbo witnessed more than twice as many killings in 2018 as in 2015, the year

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor D, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> EPL pamphlet, April 11, 2017 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Colombian Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – January 1 to December 31, 2018" ("Homicidios comunes – 2018"), n.d., https://www.policia.gov.co/file/175833/download?token=05v2NiOA (accessed May 24, 2019). The rate is based on the population estimates from 2005, which do not take into consideration the increase in Venezuelan immigration. OCHA estimates there are at least 25,000 Venezuelans in Catatumbo. Such population increase would mean that the annual rate was roughly 72 per 100,000 people. The national annual rate in 2018 was 25.9. Government of Colombia, National Planning Department, "Results of 2005 Census" ("Resultados censo general 2005"), n.d.,

http://www.dane.gov.co/files/censo2005/NBI\_desagregadas\_cab\_resto\_mpio\_nal\_30jun11.xls (accessed May 24, 2019); Ministry of Defense, "Achievements of the Policy of Defense and Security" ("Logros de la política de defensa y seguridad"),

the FARC agreed to a ceasefire as part of its peace negotiations with the government. That year, 112 people were killed in Catatumbo.<sup>67</sup> Preliminary data shows 114 people killed from January through June of 2019.<sup>68</sup>

The increase in killings is driven in large part by the conflict in the region between the ELN and the EPL, according to judicial authorities, representatives from several humanitarian organizations operating in Catatumbo, human rights officials, and the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office.<sup>69</sup> According to OCHA, 109 people it considered civilians were killed by armed groups in Catatumbo in 2018, up from 43 in 2017.<sup>70</sup> OCHA told Human Rights Watch that 77 people it considered civilians were killed by armed groups between January and July 2019.<sup>71</sup>

This is consistent with Human Rights Watch's review of testimony by victims' relatives and witnesses, as well as interviews with victims' relatives concerning 23 incidents from December 2017 to April 2019 involving the deaths of 38 individuals, who were civilians according to witnesses and their relatives. In eight cases, alleged members of armed groups killed civilians after accusing them of cooperating with opposing armed groups or the army, or because they refused to cooperate with, or join, the group. In three cases, eight people who appeared to be civilians were killed in crossfire during confrontation between armed groups.<sup>72</sup> Human Rights Watch also reviewed testimony of six cases in

May 2019,

https://www.mindefensa.gov.co/irj/go/km/docs/Mindefensa/Documentos/descargas/estudios\_sectoriales/info\_estadistic a/Logros\_Sector\_Defensa.pdf (accessed July 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – 2015" ("Homicidios comunes – 2015"), n.d.,

https://www.policia.gov.co/file/132357/download?token=2YFWF5LM (accessed July 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – January 1 to June 30, 2019" ("Homicidios comunes – Período del 01 de enero al 30 de junio de 2019"), n.d., https://www.policia.gov.co/file/206791/download?token=SegTbjok (accessed July 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019; 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OCHA, July 23, 2019.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OCHA, July 23, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 1, 2019 to July 23, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with victim's relatives, Catatumbo, April 11 and 14, 2019; Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch). In the remaining 12 cases, there was insufficient information to determine the circumstances of the killings.

which twelve civilians were injured after being caught in crossfire.<sup>73</sup> Armed groups were identified by witnesses and survivors because of their armbands or because the fighters stated the group to which they belonged.

Armed groups have also killed human rights defenders and community leaders. OHCHR has documented 14 cases of human rights defenders—a term it uses in Colombia to include community leaders seeking to promote or protect rights—killed since 2017 in Catatumbo, making it one of the regions in Colombia most affected by such killings.<sup>74</sup> According to investigations of the Attorney General's Office and OHCHR, the EPL appears to be responsible for six of these cases and the ELN for three.<sup>75</sup>

On July 30, 2018, armed men killed 10 people in the urban area of El Tarra. Around 3 p.m., the perpetrators appeared at a bar and shot indiscriminately at the people there.<sup>76</sup> They did not identify to which armed group they belonged, Vladimir Quintero, a survivor, told the press.<sup>77</sup> Those killed included Frederman Quintero, a community leader and Vladimir's brother, and at least two demobilized FARC guerrilla fighters.<sup>78</sup> According to three testimonies reviewed by Human Rights Watch, armed men

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
<sup>74</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OHCHR in Colombia, May 20, 2019. OHCHR in Colombia considers anyone who individually or with others seeks to promote or protect rights, including workers' rights or social rights, to be a rights defender. This includes many Afro-Colombian, indigenous, and community leaders. See, for example, UN High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Situation of human rights in Colombia," February 4, 2019, UN Doc. A/HRC/40/3/Add.3, paras. 15-32.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OHCHR in Colombia, July 5, 2019. OHCHR and the Colombian Attorney General's Office discussed the cases and agreed on the groups allegedly responsible. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with OHCHR official, July 5, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> "IACHR Condemns Death of Nine Persons in Colombia" ("CIDH condena muerte de nueve personas en Colombia"), *Inter-American Commission of Human Rights*, August 9, 2018, http://www.oas.org/es/cidh/prensa/comunicados/2018/176.asp (accessed May 31, 2019); "Massacre in El Tarra: one of the survivors speaks" ("Masacre en El Tarra: habla uno de los sobrevivientes"), *Noticias Caracol*, YouTube clip, uploaded on August 1, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1-y88xaAlSM (accessed May 31, 2019); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 011" ("Alerta Temprana 011"), February 15, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> "Massacre in El Tarra: one of the survirvos speaks" ("Masacre en El Tarra: habla uno de los sobrevivientes"), *Noticias Caracol*, YouTube clip, uploaded on August 1, 2018, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1-y88xaAlSM (accessed May 31, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> "IACHR Condemns Death of Nine Persons in Colombia" ("CIDH condena muerte de nueve personas en Colombia"), *Inter-American Commission of Human Rights*, August 9, 2018, http://www.oas.org/es/cidh/prensa/comunicados/2018/176.asp (accessed May 31, 2019); "Blanca Nieves, member of Los Pelusos responsible for murder of demovilized FARC members and community leaders in Catatumbo, is arrested" ("Cae Blanca Nieves, ficha de Los Pelusos responsable de homicidios contra desmovilizados de las Farc y líderes sociales en el Catatumbo"), *Attorney General's Office*, November 30, 2018, https://www.fiscalia.gov.co/colombia/seccionales/cae-blanca-nieves-ficha-de-los-pelusos-responsable-de-homicidioscontra-desmovilizados-de-las-farc-y-lideres-sociales-en-el-catatumbo/ (accessed May 31, 2019).

appeared in El Tarra the day after the massacre and told residents that they had to leave the area.<sup>79</sup> In November 2018, the Attorney General's Office announced that three men belonging to the EPL had been arrested for the massacre and sent to pretrial detention.<sup>80</sup>

On February 2, 2019, Vladimir Quintero, the survivor who had shared his testimony in the media, was found dead in Cúcuta.<sup>81</sup> In April, the Attorney General's Office announced that a man apparently linked to the murder had been arrested, charged, and sent to pre-trial detention.<sup>82</sup>

**Daniel Felipe Hernández García** (pseudonym), 21, a peasant who was completing his military service, left his mother's house in Campo Dos, Tibú, around 9 a.m. on January 10, 2019, to meet a man who wanted to buy his motorbike. He told his mother he would come back for lunch, she told Human Rights Watch, yet he did not return. At 8 p.m., his mother received a call from a friend who told her that Hernández García had been killed. The friend had received photos of him, bleeding, with his hands tied behind his back, on a dirt road. He forwarded them to Hernández García's mother. She said a prosecutor told her that evidence pointed to the ELN guerrillas.<sup>83</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>80</sup> "Blanca Nieves, member of Los Pelusos responsible for murder of demovilized FARC members and community leaders in

Catatumbo, is arrested" ("Cae Blanca Nieves, ficha de Los Pelusos responsable de homicidios contra desmovilizados de las Farc y líderes sociales en el Catatumbo"), *Attorney General's Office*, November 30, 2018, https://www.fiscalia.gov.co/colombia/seccionales/cae-blanca-nieves-ficha-de-los-pelusos-responsable-de-homicidios-

contra-desmovilizados-de-las-farc-y-lideres-sociales-en-el-catatumbo/ (accessed May 31, 2019); "Members of Los Pelusos, responsible for the massacre in El Tarra, are arrested, the president reported" ("Capturados miembros de 'Los Pelusos,' responsables de masacre en El Tarra, informó el Presidente"), November 18, 2019,

https://id.presidencia.gov.co/Paginas/prensa/2018/181118-Capturados-miembros-de-Los-Pelusos-responsables-de-masacre-en-El-Tarra-informo-el-Presidente.aspx (accessed May 31, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> "Man sent to pre-trial detention for murder of survivor of a massacre" ("Asegurado por homicidio de un sobreviviente de una massacre"), *Attorney General's Office*, April 23, 2019, https://www.fiscalia.gov.co/colombia/seccionales/asegurado-por-homicidio-de-un-sobreviviente-de-una-masacre/ (accessed May 31, 2019); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 011" ("Alerta Temprana 011"), February 15, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> "Man sent to pre-trial detention for murder of survivor of a massacre" ("Asegurado por homicidio de un sobreviviente de una massacre"), *Attorney General's Office*, April 23, 2019, https://www.fiscalia.gov.co/colombia/seccionales/asegurado-por-homicidio-de-un-sobreviviente-de-una-masacre/ (accessed May 31, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Human Rights Watch separate interviews with the victim's mother and wife, Catatumbo, April 13, 2019; photos of Daniel Felipe Hernández García (pseudonym) (on file with Human Rights Watch).

### **Disappearances and Kidnappings**

Armed groups have disappeared and kidnapped civilians in Catatumbo. Under Colombian law, private actors as well as state actors can be held accountable for what it terms "enforced disappearances." The Attorney General's Office told Human Rights Watch that, as of April 2019, prosecutors had pending investigations into 189 cases of alleged "enforced disappearances" committed in the region since 2017.<sup>84</sup>

The number of reported cases of people who have gone missing in Catatumbo has increased in recent years. According to Colombia's National Institute of Legal Medicine, the reported number of missing people increased from 11 in 2016 to 16 in 2017 and 24 in 2018.<sup>85</sup> Two people were reported missing in the first three months of 2019.<sup>86</sup> Colombia's Victims' Unit reported seven people missing in 2017 and another six in 2018 linked to Colombia's armed conflict.<sup>87</sup>

A judicial authority and a human rights official told Human Rights Watch that the increase in these cases is linked to actions by armed groups.<sup>88</sup> Similarly, the Human Rights

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 1, 2017 to April 10, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> National Institute of Legal Medicine and Forensic Science, "Behavior of missing people in Colombia and of Colombian nationals abroad in 2016" ("Comportamiento de los desaparecidos en Colombia y nacionales en el extranjero 2016"), n.d., http://www.medicinalegal.gov.co/documents/20143/130741/10-

Desaparecidos+Tableros+A%C3%B10+2016.xlsx/6bab178a-6672-771a-aedd-56576716dod4 (accessed May 26, 2019); National Institute of Legal Medicine and Forensic Science, "Behavior of missing people in Colombia and of Colombian nationals abroad 2017" ("Comportamiento de los desaparecidos en Colombia y nacionales en el extranjero 2017"), n.d., http://www.medicinalegal.gov.co/documents/20143/262611/10-

Desaparecidos+en+Colombia+y+nacionales+en+el+extranjero%2C+2017.xlsx/fd936ceo-96df-ebcb-ab9b-51989492b2b1 (accessed May 26, 2019); National Institute of Legal Medicine and Forensic Science, "Preliminary information on missing people in Colombia and of Colombian nationals abroad between January and December 2018" ("Información preliminar sobre los desaparecidos en Colombia y nacionales en el extranjero. Enero a diciembre 2018"), n.d.,

http://www.medicinalegal.gov.co/documents/20143/217116/4.+lnformaci%C3%B3n+preliminar+sobre+desaparecidos+en+ Colombia+y+en+el+Extranjero.+Enero+a+diciembre+de+2018.xlsx/7fad5941-bfb5-a8da-4203-f103e5c4776a (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> National Institute of Legal Medicine and Forensic Science, "Preliminary information on missing people in Colombia and of Colombian nationals abroad between January and March 2019" ("Información preliminar sobre los desaparecidos en Colombia y nacionales en el extranjero. Enero y marzo 2019"), n.d.,

http://www.medicinalegal.gov.co/documents/20143/347827/4.+Informaci%C3%B3n+preliminar+sobre+desaparecidos+en +Colombia+y+en+el+Extranjero.+Enero+a+marzo+de+2019.xlsx/405c9b79-0517-dd32-197e-d67edc6bbb57 (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Colombia's Victims' Registry, May 1, 2019, https://cifras.unidadvictimas.gov.co/Reporteador (accessed May 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 28, 2019.

Ombudsperson's Office has reported on a case in which people who allegedly belonged to the ELN kidnapped one person in San Calixto on March 31, 2018.<sup>89</sup>

Human Rights Watch reviewed testimony by victims and relatives of victims taken by government officials regarding eleven incidents and conducted interviews with victims' relatives regarding two other incidents from March 2018 to March 2019 involving a total of 17 victims. In two cases, armed groups appeared to take victims to interrogate them about their alleged cooperation with opposing groups. In six cases, civilians were kidnapped as a way of forcing them to obey the group's wishes (for example, to refrain from investigating a relative's murder) or to pay ransom. Some victims were held for hours; others for several days, while in four cases, victims had remained missing from one week to three years at the time their relatives provided testimony to authorities or were interviewed by Human Rights Watch.<sup>90</sup>

Juan Pérez, Jorge Trujillo, and Orlando Castellanos (pseudonyms), went missing in March 2019, relatives of two of them told Human Rights Watch.<sup>91</sup> The three men were last seen in a rural area of Catatumbo, chatting with two other men, whom they agreed to drive to Cúcuta. Armed groups are the only ones in the area with capacity to kidnap or disappear people, the relatives told us. Searching for the missing men, the relatives went to a road leading to an illegal crossing to Venezuela where they knew the ELN and the FARC dissident group had established checkpoints. They asked the guerrilla fighters about the men who had gone missing. An ELN fighter said the guerillas would ask their commander about it. They had not provided information by the time we interviewed the relatives in early April. The relatives of only one of the disappeared men had filed a criminal complaint. The others told Human Rights Watch they were worried that the ELN or FARC dissident group would retaliate against them or against their missing relatives, if they were still alive. "The less you look around and the less

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 032" ("Alerta Temprana 032"), April 4, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Human Rights Watch group interview with victims' relatives, Catatumbo, April 11 and 15, 2019; victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch). In the remaining five cases reviewed by Human Rights Watch, there was insufficient information to determine the circumstances in which people went missing.

<sup>91</sup> This account is based on Human Rights Watch's group interview with three relatives of the victims, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019. Two victims are Colombian, and one is Venezuelan.

you ask questions, the more chances you have of surviving in this region," one of them said.

On January 26, 2016, **Henry Pérez Ramírez**, a 46-year-old community leader, went missing after heading out to check his crops early in the morning, his wife, Elibeth Murcia Castro, told Human Rights Watch. Days before his disappearance, a man who later told her about the conversation had overheard Pérez Ramírez speaking on the phone with a member of the FARC, she said. The FARC member had asked him questions about where the Colombian armed forces were operating and had requested a meeting on January 26. Murcia Castro said Pérez Ramírez had previously received threats from the FARC member. She and her family desperately looked for him, and she filed complaints with judicial authorities and the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, but his whereabouts remained unknown at the time of writing. "What I want the most is to find him," she told us. "And not to be like this, with this uncertainty, not knowing if he's alive or if he's dead."92

### Sexual Violence

According to a local prosecutor and a humanitarian actor working on cases of sexual violence in Catatumbo, most sexual crimes committed there appear to be related to violence within families—a serious issue the government should address—but armed groups in Catatumbo also commit rape and other sexual abuses.<sup>93</sup> However, this distinction can obscure the complicated power dynamics that drive this form of violence. A humanitarian actor working in the area said that it is also sometimes difficult to separate intra-family violence from actions by armed groups in an area where these groups exercise so much power.<sup>94</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with Elibeth Murcia Castro, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

Colombia's Victims' Unit recorded that 37 people in Catatumbo were victims of "crimes against sexual integrity" (including rape and other sexual crimes) related to the armed conflict between January 2017 and May 2019.<sup>95</sup>

One afternoon in early 2017, members of the EPL ordered **Carolina Vega** (pseudonym) to attend a meeting, saying one of her family members was at risk. When she arrived, she said, four men and a woman wearing EPL insignia on their clothes threw her to the floor and started beating her. She fought back, hitting one of them, she said, and in response, the four men sexually assaulted her. They let her go, and days later, Vega ran into the woman who had witnessed the abuse. The woman told her that the men had done the same to her before she joined the EPL. Vega was too afraid to see a doctor. The men eventually showed up at her house, ordering her to leave and not report the crime. Months later, she fled to a nearby city. Nearly two years later, she mustered the courage to report the sexual abuse.<sup>96</sup>

**Beatriz López** (pseudonym), was raped in mid-2017. That day, she was at her job as a cook for agricultural laborers. Her husband was working on the same farm. At around 5 p.m., a group of uniformed men, their faces hidden under balaclavas, arrived, shouting why "the fuck" hadn't the residents left if they had been "warned." They asked if others were present. Lopez's husband said no, to protect the other workers. The guerillas did not believe him and sent men to look. Four, who had the ELN logo on their clothes, stayed with López and her husband. Two hauled her to a room and sexually assaulted her. The others dragged her husband in and made him watch. López lost consciousness and woke up two hours later in her husband's arms, as he fled. They fled to a nearby city, and she only reported the incident in 2019. Until then, she said, the shame and psychological trauma kept her from seeking out authorities.<sup>97</sup>

<sup>95</sup> Colombia's Victims' Registry, May 1, 2019, https://cifras.unidadvictimas.gov.co/Reporteador (accessed May 22, 2019).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>97</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

In another case, a 16-year-old girl was sexually abused by members of one armed group who wanted to retaliate against her brother, who belonged to another group, according to a humanitarian actor working in the area.<sup>98</sup> There are also reports that armed groups abuse girls in their ranks (see next section). Human Rights Watch did not document additional cases.

While underreporting likely affects the range of abuses documented in this report, a number of specific factors contribute to significant underreporting of sexual violence.

In a 2012 report on gender-based violence in Colombia, Human Rights Watch identified a range of obstacles displaced women and girls faced when seeking justice after gender-based violence, including mistreatment by authorities, evidentiary challenges, poor referrals, women's economic barriers, and fear of reporting.<sup>99</sup>

A humanitarian actor said that some victims in Catatumbo fear retaliation if they report the crimes, or fear that the state response would be inadequate. She explained that no municipality in North Santander has shelters for victims of sexual violence, that women fear staying in their location after filing complaints but have insufficient funds for transportation elsewhere, and that government-provided psychological support to victims is very limited. Forensic evaluations are carried out in Ocaña, which may be several hours away, and victims can rarely afford to travel there.<sup>100</sup>

Armed groups also threaten and intimidate sex workers, a majority of whom in at least three municipalities are Venezuelans, according to Human Rights Watch interviews with local officials.<sup>101</sup> Sex work is not criminalized in Colombia.<sup>102</sup> The names of armed groups are scrawled in big graffiti on the walls of two brothels in the Convención municipality. The Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office has reported that armed groups threaten sex

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor G, June 1, 2019.

<sup>99</sup> Human Rights Watch, *Rights Out of Reach: Obstacles to Health, Justice, and Protection for Displaced Victims of Gender-Based Violence in Colombia*, November 14, 2012, https://www.hrw.org/report/2012/11/14/rights-out-reach/obstacles-health-justice-and-protection-displaced-victims-gender#533cae.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor G, June 1, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local authority B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with local authority A, Catatumbo, April 13, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> See, for example, Colombian Constitutional Court, Ruling T-629/10, August 13, 2010.


Graffiti on the wall of a brothel in Convención in the Catatumbo region, where most women working were Venezuelan exiles. The EPL (Popular Liberation Army) is one of the armed groups operating in the area. © 2019 Human Rights Watch

workers with retaliation if a guerilla contracts a sexually transmitted disease.<sup>103</sup> On April 11, 2017, the EPL released a pamphlet saying that "sex workers are not allowed in the region."<sup>104</sup> Similarly, a local official told Human Rights Watch that the FARC dissident group "forbade" sex work in Hacarí.<sup>105</sup>

OCHA has expressed concern that sex work is happening in clandestine locations which makes it harder to verify that the rights, health, and conditions for sex workers are being

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> EPL pamphlet, April 11, 2017 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official E, May 27, 2019.

respected and raises the prospect that possible human and sexual trafficking operations are taking place.<sup>106</sup>

#### Recruitment and Use of Children by Armed Groups

Armed groups in Catatumbo recruit Colombian and Venezuelan children.<sup>107</sup> Colombia's Victims' Unit reported a total of 14 children recruited by armed groups in Catatumbo in 2017 and 2018.<sup>108</sup> Similarly, the Attorney General's Office told Human Rights Watch that, as of April 2019, prosecutors had pending investigations into 17 cases of child recruitment committed in Catatumbo since 2017.<sup>109</sup>

Group members ask children as young as 12 to join, often offering pay. They threaten to kill them or their families if they decline, according to victims' relatives, the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, and officials of humanitarian organizations operating in the area.<sup>110</sup> In March 2019, for example, ELN fighters visited a rural school in Catatumbo to try to convince children to join their ranks.<sup>111</sup> Groups use children for a range of tasks, including as informants regarding what is going on in the communities, as well as fighters.<sup>112</sup> Credible sources indicate that girls in the groups' ranks are at times subject to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup> OCHA, "Humanitarian Bulletin Colombia Number 73" ("Boletín Humanitario Colombia Número 73"), November 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official E, May 27, 2019. See also "Body of girl who deserted from the EPL and was killed will be taken to Venezuela" ("Cuerpo de niña que desertó del Epl y fue asesinada será llevado a Venezuela"), *Caracol Radio*, May 18, 2019,

https://caracol.com.co/emisora/2019/05/18/Cúcuta/1558183353\_797029.html (accessed May 29, 2019).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Colombia's Victims' Registry, May 1, 2019, https://cifras.unidadvictimas.gov.co/Reporteador (accessed May 22, 2019).
 <sup>109</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 1, 2017 to April 10, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 011" ("Alerta Temprana 011"), February 15, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official E, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body working in Catatumbo, May 23, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Official A, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Official G, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Official G, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Official G, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Official D, July 15, 2019.

sexual abuse.<sup>113</sup> Residents indicate that poverty and lack of economic opportunities make children vulnerable to recruitment.<sup>114</sup>

Children who are not in school are at heightened risk of recruitment, according to humanitarian actors working in the area.<sup>115</sup> This recruitment compounds other rights abuses experienced by children, including limitations on access to education due to labor in coca fields. Many children work in the coca fields,<sup>116</sup> and some move around with their families to work in various fields, which makes it hard for them to attend school.<sup>117</sup>

Nidia Martínez (pseudonym), 50, told us that some members of her family started running errands for soldiers of the Colombian army when subsisting off their land in rural Catatumbo became too difficult. Soon, they started receiving threats from armed groups, she said. When Martínez's son was 15, members of one "guerrilla" offered to give him firearms and a motorcycle if he worked for them. He spent three months doing so, until his father found him and, as an excuse to bring him home, said his mother was dying. Two years later, she said, members of an "armed group" warned her son that neither he nor his family should interact with soldiers. In a separate incident, they stopped Martínez's husband one night on the street and threatened to kill him. When Human Rights Watch interviewed Martínez and her daughter, Martínez said she was seeking advice from Colombian authorities because they feared for their lives and wanted to leave the area.<sup>118</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 21; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019.
 <sup>114</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> OCHA, "Colombia: Double Victimization in the subregion Catatumbo (North Santander) (armed conflict and mixed immigration influx)" ("Colombia: Doble afectación en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) (conflicto armado y flujos migratorios mixtos"), September 25-28, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Humanitarian Bulletin Colombia Number 73" ("Boletín Humanitario Colombia Número 73"), November 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch separate interviews with children who work in coca fields, Tibú, April 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor D, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; OCHA, "Colombia: Double Victimization in the subregion Catatumbo (North Santander) (armed conflict and mixed immigration influx)" ("Colombia: Doble afectación en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) (conflicto armado y flujos migratorios mixtos"), September 25-28, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Human Rights Watch group interview with Nidia Martínez (pseudonym) and her daughter, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019.

Human Rights Watch reviewed testimony taken by Colombian government officials in 12 additional cases in which families fled their towns or neighborhoods after an armed group threatened or attempted to recruit one of their children.<sup>119</sup> The following are testimonies from some of the families:

#### Lucía (pseudonym):

My daughter is 12 years old and is attending eighth grade. In mid-2018, a man that is always around in [my city] started to send her gifts. People said the man belonged to the ELN armed group. [One day in early] 2019, we went to visit my grandfather, who was sick. On the way, two men approached us and took us by force. They were armed. They took us in a white van, approximately one hour away. We didn't know where we were going. They took us to a ranch, where they left us in a small room.... I asked why we were there, and [one of them] said they were going to take my daughter with them.... My daughter fainted.... [An hour later], they took us and left us by the road. Their order was that we had to leave our town or they would kill us, or kill me and recruit my daughter.<sup>120</sup>

#### **Dalila** (pseudonym):

My house is located between two mountain ridges where guerrilla groups operate. They are often fighting amongst themselves, and the walls of my house are full of holes from the shootouts. I am afraid of the confrontations; one doesn't have tranquility to eat, or even walk around, because the area is full of landmines. [One day in early] 2018, three men arrived at my house. They were armed and wearing uniforms, but I don't know to which group they belonged. They told me that they were going to take my oldest children, who are 17 and 14. I told them they would have to kill me first... They said I had a few hours to leave my land. I sent my two sons to [another municipality] with my sister. <sup>121</sup>

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>120</sup> Victim's testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>121</sup> Victim's testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

### **Use of Antipersonnel Landmines**

The ELN and EPL are planting landmines in rural areas of Catatumbo, according to local residents, human rights officials, and several humanitarian organizations operating in the area.<sup>122</sup>

According to government statistics, 4 people have died and 65 have been injured by antipersonnel landmines in Catatumbo since 2017.<sup>123</sup> It is unclear whether the incidents were caused by landmines planted years earlier by the FARC or recently by the ELN and the EPL.<sup>124</sup> At least one incident documented by Human Rights Watch appears to be related to more recently planted landmines given that there had been no incidents in the area previously.<sup>125</sup>

The armed forces removed at least 92 explosive devices and destroyed 55 landmines between October 2018 and April 2019. However, demining activities in the area are limited given security risks due to the escalation of the armed conflicts.<sup>126</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor D, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official G, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, July 15, 2019; OCHA, "Humanitarian Context – North Santander" ("Contexto Humanitario – Norte de Santander"), n.d. (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Action Against Landmines, "Database of victims cause by antipersonnel landmines and unexploded ordnances" ("Base Victimas por minas"), n.d., http://www.accioncontraminas.gov.co/estadisticas/Documents/1903-Base-Victimas-porminas.zip (accessed July 16, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with Alejandro Rodríguez (pseudonym), Catatumbo, April 13, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body working in Catatumbo, May 23, 2019.

Alejandro Rodríguez (pseudonym), 34, is a primary teacher at a school serving rural populations in Catatumbo. Around 1 p.m. on February 5, 2019, Rodríguez left the school grounds to look for a soccer ball that one of his students had kicked. It had landed about 15 meters away from where the students were playing. Rodríguez stepped on something that exploded. He told us he thinks it was a landmine. Neighbors helped him get to the nearest town, several hours away. When we interviewed him in April, he had moved to an urban area and was receiving medical treatment, having lost his foot. Rodríguez said nobody had visited the area in the two months since the incident to see if there were other landmines near the school. In his rural community, he heard shots nearly every day and children feared going to school, he told Human Rights Watch. "Those who are part of the conflict do not suffer what we, as farmers..., suffer," he said. "We are the ones paying for a conflict that they started."<sup>127</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with Alejandro Rodríguez (pseudonym), Catatumbo, April 13, 2019.

# Venezuelans in Catatumbo

#### Venezuelan Migration to Colombia

According to the United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) more than 4 million Venezuelans have fled their country in recent years.<sup>128</sup>

By official counts, as of July 2019, roughly 1.4 million Venezuelans had fled to Colombia.<sup>129</sup> The number may be much higher, given that many use the more than 300 irregular crossings along Colombia's border.<sup>130</sup> The number of people that do not go through official checkpoints increased when Venezuelan authorities closed the border in February 2019.<sup>131</sup> Between March and June, Venezuelan authorities only allowed those with permits to attend school in Colombia or those holding certificates of medical need to cross.<sup>132</sup> In early June, Venezuelan authorities opened the border and, as of July, were allowing anyone to leave the country.<sup>133</sup>

The Colombian government has adopted a series of measures to provide arriving Venezuelans access to health care for urgent needs and to enroll Venezuelan children in schools.<sup>134</sup> Other initiatives, in coordination with UN agencies and local humanitarian groups, provide meals, vaccination, and shelter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR), "Refugees and migrants from Venezuela top 4 million: UNHCR and IOM," June 7, 2019, https://www.unhcr.org/news/press/2019/6/5cfa2a4a4/refugees-migrants-venezuela-top-4-million-unhcr-iom.html (accessed July 7, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Statistics from Colombia's Immigration Authority provided to Human Rights Watch by Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 18, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup> OCHA, "Humanitarian Context – North Santander" ("Contexto Humanitario – Norte de Santander"), n.d. (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, March 13, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 10, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, March 13, 2019; Human Rights Watch separate interviews with several Venezuelans illegally crossing the border from Venezuela to Colombia, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch separate interviews with Venezuelans, Tibú, April 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Tweet by Nicolás Maduro, June 7, 2019, https://twitter.com/NicolasMaduro/status/1137146585689853953 (accessed July 10, 2019); Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 10, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> According to official statistics, as of June 2019, more than 273.000 Venezuelan patients had received medical care in the public healthcare system and more than 180.000 Venezuelan children were enrolled in public schools in Colombia. Information provided to Human Rights Watch by Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 24, 2019.

The Colombian government created a special permit that allows Venezuelan citizens who entered the country legally but overstayed their visas to regularize their status and gain work permits and access to basic public services.<sup>135</sup> In total, Colombian authorities have granted this permit to over 590,000 Venezuelans since July 2017.<sup>136</sup> These permits allow children to enroll in schools.<sup>137</sup> The many undocumented Venezuelans who do not have the permit face an array of difficulties, including fear of deportation if they report being victims of abuse and lack of access to non-emergency health care.<sup>138</sup> (According to official statistics, thousands of Venezuelans arrive in Colombia daily, and 840 Venezuelans were formally deported in all 2018 and 200 in the first half of 2019.)<sup>139</sup>

#### Venezuelan Migration to Catatumbo

Limited immigration controls by Colombian authorities in areas where armed groups control illegal crossings, as well as jobs that pay better than in Venezuela, attract many Venezuelans to the Catatumbo borderlands.<sup>140</sup> It is impossible to know the exact number of Venezuelans living in Catatumbo, given that state presence is limited and armed groups are exercising immigration controls at illegal crossings throughout some parts of Catatumbo.<sup>141</sup> Colombian authorities counted only 9,106 Venezuelans in Catatumbo in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> "Foreign Affairs Ministry and the Immigration Authority announce resolution to regularize Venezuelans in Colombia" ("Cancillería y Migración Colombia anuncian resolución para regularizar venezolanos en Colombia"), *Colombian Foreign Affairs Ministry*, July 28, 2018, http://www.migracioncolombia.gov.co/index.php/es/prensa/comunicados/comunicados-2017/julio-2017/5091-cancilleria-y-migracion-colombia-anuncian-resolucion-para-regularizar-venezolanos-en-colombia (accessed May 24, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 18, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> "442.462 Venezuelans identified in the RAMV registry will receive temporary residency" ("442.462 venezolanos identificados en registro RAMV recibirán regularización temporal"), *Colombian Presidency*, June 13, 2018, http://es.presidencia.gov.co/noticia/180613-442462-venezolanos-identificados-en-registro-RAMV-recibiran-regularizacion-temporal (accessed May 24, 2019); Colombian Presidency, Decree 1288, signed on July 25, 2018; Immigration Authority of Colombia, Resolution 2033, August 2, 2018; Colombian Foreign Affairs Ministry, Resolution 6370, August 1, 2018 (copies on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, July 10, 2019; Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body working in Catatumbo, May 23, 2019. For further background on the situation of Venezuelans in Colombia, see Human Rights Watch, *The Venezuelan Exodus: The Need for a Regional Response to an Unprecedented Migration Crisis*, September 3, 2018, https://www.hrw.org/report/2018/09/03/venezuelan-exodus/need-regional-responseunprecedented-migration-crisis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup> Information from Colombia's Immigration Authority provided to Human Rights Watch by Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 24, 2019. Cut-off date: July 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> OCHA, "Colombia: Double Victimization in the subregion Catatumbo (North Santander) (armed conflict and mixed immigration influx)" ("Colombia: Doble afectación en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) (conflicto armado y flujos migratorios mixtos)"), September 25-28, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018"



A Venezuelan man holds out his hands to show injuries caused by his work in coca fields, Tibú, April 11, 2019. © 2019 Human Rights Watch

June 2018, but they did not survey all rural areas—where most Venezuelans live<sup>142</sup>—and they surveyed during the "armed strike," in which the EPL ordered a halt to all business and activities.<sup>143</sup> As of April 2019, OCHA estimated at least 25,000 Venezuelans were living in Catatumbo.<sup>144</sup>

<sup>143</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; OCHA, "Colombia: Double Victimization in the subregion Catatumbo (North Santander) (armed conflict and mixed immigration influx)" ("Colombia: Doble afectación en la subregión del Catatumbo (Norte de Santander) (conflicto armado y flujos migratorios mixtos)"), September 25-28, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>(&</sup>quot;Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OCHA, June 30, 2019.



A group of Venezuelans wait for lunch at a soup kitchen operated by a Catholic church, with support from the UN World Food Programme, in Tibú, April 11, 2019. The soup kitchen feeds 400 Venezuelans per day. © 2019 Human Rights Watch

Venezuelans are living in all major urban areas of Catatumbo, including Tibú, Ocaña, El Tarra, Ábrego, Convención, and Sardinata.<sup>145</sup>

In these areas, many, including women and children, live in precarious conditions. Some sleep on the streets or in overcrowded buildings, sometimes without access to electricity and running water.<sup>146</sup> A soup kitchen organized by a Catholic priest in Tibú feeds 400 Venezuelans a day with the support of the World Food Programme.<sup>147</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
<sup>146</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with local authority A, Catatumbo, April 13, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor C, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with church representative, April 11, 2019; OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with church representative, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019.

A Colombian official told Human Rights Watch that in mid-August the government would carry out a meeting in Catatumbo with national, regional and local actors, as well as representatives of international humanitarian bodies, to address the situation in the region, which, he said, "deserves special attention."<sup>148</sup>

#### Venezuelans at Risk

Venezuelans displaced from their country or migrating to Catatumbo have been caught up in the conflict. They have been among those forcibly displaced, killed, and subject to child recruitment by armed groups. Some Venezuelans have also been subject to sexual abuse; others have disappeared.

Venezuelans fear deportation if they report abuses and, as described in the next section, have had difficulty accessing government services, making them particularly vulnerable to abuses. Venezuelan's limited knowledge about Colombia's armed conflicts, together with the conditions in which they live and the needs that drive them to migrate, makes them more vulnerable to recruitment by armed groups in the area.<sup>149</sup>

In 2018, 19 Venezuelans were killed in Catatumbo, the Colombian National Police reported, up from 5 in 2017 and none in 2016.<sup>150</sup> Preliminary data show 16 Venezuelans killed from January through June 2019.<sup>151</sup> As of April 2019, the Attorney General's Office was investigating the murder of 47 Venezuelans committed in Catatumbo since 2017.<sup>152</sup> The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with Felipe Muñoz, head of the Colombian government's efforts at the border, July 24, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Human Rights Watch interviews with a community leader, a local humanitarian actor, local authorities, and representatives of Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, Catatumbo, April 10-14, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – January 1 to June 30, 2019" ("Homicidios comunes – Período del 01 de enero al 30 de junio de 2019"), n.d., https://www.policia.gov.co/file/206791/download?token=SegTbjok (accessed July 22, 2019); Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – 2018" ("Homicidios comunes – 2018"), n.d.,

https://www.policia.gov.co/file/201380/download?token=1BKkHjiR (accessed July 22, 2019); Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – 2017" ("Homicidios comunes – 2017"), n.d.,

https://www.policia.gov.co/file/162193/download?token=jgkXK1bA (accessed July 22, 2019); Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – 2016" ("Homicidios comunes – 2016"), n.d.,

https://www.policia.gov.co/file/132295/download?token=lCWT\_YoE (accessed July 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> Ministry of Defense, "Homicides – January 1 to June 30, 2019" ("Homicidios comunes – Período del 01 de enero al 30 de junio de 2019"), n.d., https://www.policia.gov.co/file/206791/download?token=SegTbjok (accessed July 22, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 1, 2017 to April 10, 2019).

statistics by the National Police and the Attorney General's Office are not specific to conflict-related deaths.

OCHA told Human Rights Watch that five Venezuelans were killed in violence linked to armed groups in 2018, up from one in 2017.<sup>153</sup> According to OCHA, 15 Venezuelans were killed by armed groups between January and July 2019.<sup>154</sup>

OCHA has received reports of sexual violence and abuse against Venezuelan women and girls.<sup>155</sup> Humanitarian actors and a human rights official have reported sexual exploitation of Venezuelan girls.<sup>156</sup> According to a humanitarian body, Venezuelan girls between 12 and 15 years old engage in relationships in which sex is exchanged for 5,000 Colombian pesos (less than US\$2).<sup>157</sup> Venezuelan victims of sexual abuse have told OCHA they did not report incidents to Colombian authorities for fear of retaliation by perpetrators and of deportation by Colombian authorities.<sup>158</sup>

Venezuelans have also been the victims of other abuses committed by armed groups. As of April 2019, the Attorney General's Office was investigating the alleged enforced disappearances of 10 Venezuelans that have occurred since 2017.<sup>159</sup> And another 100 Venezuelans were victims of "forced displacement," according to a humanitarian organization working in Catatumbo.<sup>160</sup>

As noted above, migrant Venezuelan children in Catatumbo who are not in school are at heightened risk of recruitment by armed groups. Several sources told Human Rights Watch that Venezuelan children had allegedly been recruited by armed groups, and the Human

<sup>155</sup> OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OCHA, July 23, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by OCHA, July 23, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 1, 2019 to July 23, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body working in Catatumbo, May 23, 2019.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>159</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019, (reflecting the period from January 1, 2017 to April 10, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body, May 23, 2019.

Rights Ombudsperson's Office reported one case in which a 14-year-old Venezuelan girl had been recruited by the EPL.<sup>161</sup> As of April 2019, the Attorney General's Office was investigating one case involving the recruitment of a Venezuelan child.<sup>162</sup>

In Catatumbo, Venezuelan and Colombian children work in coca fields, which can be a barrier to attending school. Venezuelans who want to study face additional difficulties such as limited capacity in schools, lack of funding for school materials, and having to attend schools that are several hours from home.<sup>163</sup>

**Enrique Pérez** (pseudonym), 14, arrived with his mother in Catatumbo in February 2019, having left Trujillo state in Venezuela because, he said, his parents could no longer feed the family adequately. Some days, they only had one meal per day, and sometimes he could only eat one every other day. He had been a student in Venezuela but dropped out when he arrived in Colombia to work in the coca fields. He works from 5 a.m. to noon, and then again between 1 and 4 p.m., under the blazing sun. At times, Venezuelans work only for a plate of food, he said. He told Human Rights Watch that he works alongside Colombian and Venezuelan children as young as eight, and that he would love to go back to school but must work.<sup>164</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor B, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Official E, May 27, 2019. See also "Body of girl who deserted from the EPL and was killed will be taken to Venezuela" ("Cuerpo de niña que desertó del Epl y fue asesinada será llevado a Venezuela"), *Caracol Radio*, May 18, 2019,

https://caracol.com.co/emisora/2019/05/18/Cúcuta/1558183353\_797029.html (accessed May 29, 2019); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 024" ("Alerta Temprana 024"), June 2, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 1, 2017 to April 10, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with Enrique Páez (pseudonym), Catatumbo, April 11, 2019.

## **Inadequate Protection and Accountability**

#### Accountability

The Attorney General's Office has, so far, largely failed to ensure justice for the serious abuses committed by armed groups in Catatumbo that have been reported to authorities. There are hundreds of cases currently under investigation, but these have only rarely led to prosecutions and convictions against members of armed groups.

The Attorney General's Office reported to Human Rights Watch that, as of April 2019, it had 776 cases concerning murders committed in Catatumbo since January 2017.<sup>165</sup> Prosecutors had charged people in 184 cases and also secured convictions in 61.<sup>166</sup> Charges have been brought against only two members of armed groups, however, both individuals belonging to the EPL.<sup>167</sup> According to the Attorney General's Office, its records have a "significant under-registration" (i.e., limited information) on the location where crimes were committed, as well as alleged perpetrators and victims. The office had not charged, let alone convicted, anyone for child recruitment, "threats" or "enforced disappearances"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019. The figures on "murder" include three different crimes under Colombian law: ordinary murder (art. 103 of the Criminal Code), aggravated murder (art. 104), and murder of protected person (art. 135). The vast majority of the cases, 741, were being investigated as ordinary murders. Only one case was being investigated as a "homicide of protected person," defined as the murder of a civilian or other person protected by international humanitarian law committed "during, and in connection to, the armed conflict." The Attorney General's Office indicated that the information was current as of April 10, 2019. It also clarified that it was "possible" that a single event may be included in more than one case under investigation, and that a case can include more than one event or crime.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019. In an effort to move forward with investigations, the Attorney General's Office recently decided to transfer investigation of a total of 82 cases of homicides with firearms committed in Catatumbo in 2019 to prosecutors in Cúcuta. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019.

Under the applicable Colombian Code of Criminal Procedure, the prosecutorial steps are the following: Prosecutors can charge (*imputat*) defendants when their criminal responsibility can be "reasonably inferred," and indict them (*acusación*) when there is "likelihood" of their criminal responsibility. Defendants can face pre-trial detention or other measures to ensure their cooperation once they have been charged. After being indicted, defendants are brought to a public and oral trial. Law establishing the Code of Criminal Procedure ("Ley por la cual se expide el Código de Procedimiento Penal"), Secretaría Senado, Law 906 of 2004, signed into law on September 1, 2004,

http://www.secretariasenado.gov.co/senado/basedoc/ley\_0906\_2004.html (accessed July 12, 2019), arts. 282, 286, 336, and 287.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019. The Attorney General's Office indicated that they did not have information as to whether any of the 65 people convicted in the 61 rulings belonged to an armed group.

committed since January 2017.<sup>168</sup> Ten people, including two members of armed groups, had been charged, but no one had been convicted, in over 480 cases of "forced displacement."<sup>169</sup>

A key obstacle is the limited number of officials in Catatumbo charged with investigating and prosecuting all crimes. For example, in Tibú, there are three prosecutors—one of them handles 2,400 cases and the other two over 600 each.<sup>170</sup> They work with only three police investigators, an insufficient number to handle the investigations, according to a judicial authority we interviewed.<sup>171</sup> In Sardinata, there is only one prosecutor.<sup>172</sup> Prosecutors in Tibú and Sardinata have no members of the Technical Investigation Unit (*Cuerpo Técnico de Investigaciones*, CTI)—the body charged with providing investigative and forensic support to prosecutors in criminal cases—to assist them.<sup>173</sup>

Three of the thirteen prosecutors in Ocaña investigate crimes related to the conflict, but only crimes committed in some Catatumbo municipalities. <sup>174</sup> They work with more than 30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019. As of April 10, 2019, the Attorney General's Office was investigating 1,000 cases of threats, 189 cases of enforced disappearances, and 17 cases of child recruitment occurring since January 2017. These figures refer to the crimes of "threats" (art. 347 of the Criminal Code), "enforced disappearance" (art. 165), and "illegal recruitment" (art. 162). Under Colombian law, anyone can be criminally liable for an "enforced disappearance," irrespective of whether the person is a private individual, a participant in an armed conflict, a state agent, or someone acting with the support or acquiescence of state agents. "Illegal recruitment" is defined as "in the context and during the armed conflict, recruiting or forcing a person under 18 years to participate directly or indirectly in hostilities or armed actions."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019. These figures refer to the crime of "forced displacement" defined in article 180 of the Criminal Code as "arbitrarily, through violence or other coercive acts directed against a part of the population, causing that one or more members [of the population] modifies its place of residency." Human Rights Watch did not have information on the status of complaints and investigations regarding conflict-related sexual violence being handled by the Attorney General's Office at the time of publication.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019; Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>171</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Ibid; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019. The Attorney General's Office indicated that all 13 prosecutors investigate crimes occurring in 6 of the 11 municipalities in Catatumbo. But a judicial official with detailed knowledge of prosecutors' work in Catatumbo told Human Rights Watch that, in practice, only 3 of the 13 prosecutors investigate crimes linked to the armed conflicts. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

police or CTI investigators, who are supposed to cover crimes committed in most rural areas of Catatumbo.<sup>175</sup> But due to security concerns they rarely travel outside of Ocaña.<sup>176</sup>

Other cases are handled by prosecutors in Cúcuta, where there are more police and CTI investigators, but they also have a large volume of cases. For instance, a prosecutor who handles cases of forced displacement and disappearances in North Santander has more than 1,000 cases in his portfolio. Two other prosecutors dealing with extortion and kidnappings, including cases related to the conflict, in North Santander handle 350 cases each.<sup>177</sup> Other cases have been transferred to national and human rights prosecutors.<sup>178</sup>

Another prosecutor who handles all cases of threats against human rights defenders and community leaders in the region has 460 cases that occurred since 2014. In part due to difficulties in carrying out investigations into these threats, there have been no indictments or convictions.<sup>179</sup>

Justice officials face serious security risks in Catatumbo, which make it very difficult to visit rural areas to investigate crimes.<sup>180</sup> At times, they require support and helicopter transportation by Colombia's armed forces, which is expensive and occurs sporadically.<sup>181</sup> On May 14, 2019, a group of officials from the courthouse in Tibú were attacked as they were visiting rural Tibú to carry out investigations. An unidentified armed group threw an explosive at their car. The judge was hurt, and his secretary and a passerby were killed.<sup>182</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019. The Attorney General's Office indicated that the 13 CTI investigators in Ocaña worked in only 2 of the 11 municipalities in Catatumbo (Ábrego and Ocaña). Information provided to Human Rights Watch by the Attorney General's Office via email, July 11, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, July 19, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official B, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> "Two people dead and seven injured after attack to judicial commission in Tibú" ("Dos muertos y siete heridos tras emboscada a comisión judicial en Tibú"), *El Espectador*, May 14, 2019,

https://www.elespectador.com/noticias/nacional/dos-muertos-y-siete-heridos-tras-emboscada-comision-judicial-en-tibuarticulo-86o641 (accessed on May 24, 2019); "Press Release 06/19 Supreme Court of Justice Condemns Attack on Judicial Commission in Tibú" ("Comunicado 06/19 Corte Suprema de Justicia condena emboscada a comisión judicial en Tibú"), *Colombian Supreme Court*, May 15, 2019, http://www.cortesuprema.gov.co/corte/index.php/2019/05/15/comunicado-06-19-sala-plena/ (accessed May 24, 2019).

Security risks often undercut pursuit of any serious criminal investigation. Several residents, justice officials, and officials of humanitarian organizations in Catatumbo told Human Rights Watch that, often, forensic experts do not participate in the removal of corpses. Instead, employees of funeral establishments take the bodies without following the procedures required to preserve a crime scene.<sup>183</sup> Sometimes, family members take the corpses and bury them, and investigators do not have access to the body.<sup>184</sup> Several judicial authorities reported that witnesses or family members generally fear retaliation for cooperating with investigations.<sup>185</sup> Two of these authorities said this leaves them with limited evidence to investigate crimes.<sup>186</sup>

In addition, underreporting of crimes is common due to fear of retaliation, including among survivors of gender-based violence, as described above.<sup>187</sup> Venezuelan victims of crimes face the added fear of deportation. Despite allegations of sexual abuse against Venezuelan women in Catatumbo, none of the 300 investigations into sexual crimes in one prosecutor's office had been brought by Venezuelan victims.<sup>188</sup>

#### **Prevention of Abuses**

Under international human rights law, states have obligations to take measures to prevent or deter abuses of rights committed by private actors such as armed groups as well as to provide access to effective remedies when rights are harmed. Measures that should be taken include appropriate preventive operational measures to prevent loss of life or interference with personal security or bodily integrity that are commensurate to an identified and anticipated risk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with local authorities, Catatumbo, April 13, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>4 Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official C, May 27, 2019.

Under Colombian law, the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office is required to issue "early alerts" when it identifies "risks and threats" to human rights or the risk of potential international humanitarian law violations.<sup>189</sup> When an early alert is issued, municipal, provincial, and national authorities are required to carry out a "rapid" response to prevent abuses.<sup>190</sup> The response is coordinated by the Ministry of Interior, including through a highlevel Inter-Agency Commission where recommendations are issued to relevant government offices.<sup>191</sup>

The Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office has issued five early alerts on Catatumbo since January 2018.<sup>192</sup> However, the response by government authorities has often been inadequate, according to several sources interviewed by Human Rights Watch.<sup>193</sup> For example, it took the National Protection Unit (*Unidad Nacional de Protección*, UNP)—a national body charged with protecting people at risk—more than eight months to initiate the process to grant protection schemes to indigenous Bari community leaders that the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office had identified, in January 2018, as potentially at risk.<sup>194</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>189</sup> Decree 2124 of 2017, signed on December 18, 2017,

http://es.presidencia.gov.co/normativa/normativa/DECRETO%202124%20DEL%2018%20DE%20DICIEMBRE%20DE%20201 7.pdf (accessed July 12, 2019), art. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>190</sup> Decree 2124 of 2017, arts. 4, 8, and 14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> Ibid, arts. 9 and 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 014" ("Alerta Temprana 014"), January 26, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 032" ("Alerta Temprana 032"), April 4, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 040" ("Alerta Temprana 040"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 01" (Alerta Temprana 011), February 15, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 024" ("Alerta Temprana 024"), June 2, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 024" ("Alerta Temprana 024"), June 2, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Information provided to Human Rights Watch by e-mail from the Colombian Interior Ministry, February 22, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with official from the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, July 17, 2019.
<sup>193</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor D, July 12, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor D, July 12, 2019; Human Rights Ombudsperson's official of the Human Rights Ombudsperson's office, July 12, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, July 15, 2019. Human Rights Watch requested the Interior Ministry's assessment of the actions taken in response to early alerts issued by the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office. The Ministry responded that it "had initiated an institutional process to assess the existing policies and laws, including regarding the

implementation of Decree 2124 of 2017," the decree regulating the early alert system. Information provided to Human Rights Watch by e-mail from the Colombian Interior Ministry, June 21, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> Information provided by the Ombudsman's Office to Human Rights Watch, July 12, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 2018 to December 2018).

Authorities at times also fail to carry out a coordinated response to prevent abuses, according to the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office and humanitarian actors.<sup>195</sup> According to the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, the response is often limited to "sending messages" to other government agencies and does not "have any impact to mitigate the conditions of vulnerability or the risk faced by the population."<sup>196</sup>

Authorities are required to report to the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office what actions they have taken to address the risks identified in "early alerts."<sup>197</sup> Yet authorities do not always respond. When, in January 2018, the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office issued an early alert regarding the situation in three municipalities in Catatumbo, the Attorney General's Office, one of the mayor's offices, and governor's office did not respond to information requests sent by the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office.<sup>198</sup>

In other cases, authorities respond that they are carrying out national plans or policies established before the early alert, but without any apparent change to these plans or policies based on the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office's assessment provided in the early alert or other details that appear to provide a specific response to the circumstances contained in the alert.<sup>199</sup> For example, in response to the January 2018 alert, the army described pre-existing national military plans and mentioned the number of captures and killings in combat in the region. It did not clarify when these had occurred, nor whether they had taken place in the areas included in the early alert.<sup>200</sup>

### Protection of Community Leaders and Human Rights Defenders

As mentioned above, the number of human rights defenders and community leaders killed since 2017 in Catatumbo is among the highest in Colombia.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> Ibid; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor D, July 12, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> Information provided by the Ombudsman's Office to Human Rights Watch, July 12, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 2018 to December 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> Decree 2124 of 2017, art. 3 (16).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Information provided by the Ombudsman's Office to Human Rights Watch, July 12, 2019 (reflecting the period from January 2018 to December 2018).

<sup>199</sup> Ibid.

<sup>200</sup> Ibid.

Many community leaders and human rights defenders in Catatumbo have individual protection measures provided by the UNP. These measures include cellphones, bulletproof vests, and, in extreme circumstances, bodyguards.<sup>201</sup>

Yet these individual protection schemes are insufficient to ensure adequate protection of community leaders in Catatumbo. In some cases, community leaders are unwilling to go back to their communities with their protection schemes because they think it will draw attention and expose them to more danger.<sup>202</sup> Moreover, while these schemes are provided as reaction to threats, it appears that only one of the fourteen community leaders and human rights defenders killed in Catatumbo since 2017 had previously reported threats or requested an individual protection scheme.<sup>203</sup>

In part to address this shortcoming, in April 2018, the Colombian government signed a decree creating protection programs that would ensure collective protection for communities and rights groups at risk.<sup>204</sup> In June 2018, the government announced that it would establish four pilot plans, including one in El Tarra.<sup>205</sup>

The pilot program in El Tarra, however, has yet to be implemented. In February 2019, the Interior Ministry told Human Rights Watch that they had "identified actions" to pursue the pilot project.<sup>206</sup> Yet, these had not been put in place as of June.<sup>207</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by e-mail from the Interior Ministry, February 22, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> The Interior Ministry and a judicial official in Catatumbo told Human Rights Watch that no human rights defender killed in Catatumbo since January 2017 had reported threats or requested a security detail. Yet an OHCHR official told Human Rights Watch that Alirio Antonio Arenas Gómez, who was killed on September 2, 2018, had reported threats to the Attorney General's Office and requested protection from the National Protection Unit. Human Rights Watch telephone interview with judicial official B, May 27, 2019; Information provided to Human Rights Watch by e-mail from the Colombian Interior Ministry, February 22, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with OHCHR official in Colombia, July 16, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Decree 660, signed on April 17, 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> "Citizens' rights, peace, and recognition of victims, amongst the achievements of the Interior Ministry" ("Derechos ciudadanos, paz y reconocimiento a las víctimas, entre los logros del Mininterior"), *Interior Ministry*, June 12, 2018, http://es.presidencia.gov.co/noticia/180612-Derechos-ciudadanos-paz-y-reconocimiento-a-las-victimas-entre-los-logros-del-Mininterior (accessed May 28, 2019).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by e-mail from the Colombian Interior Ministry, February 22, 2019.
 <sup>207</sup> Ibid, February 22 and June 21, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender E, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human Rights Watch telephone

## Assistance to Displaced Populations

Under Colombia's Victims' Law, municipal governments must provide victims of forced displacement with humanitarian assistance, including decent shelter and food, as soon as they ask to be registered as victims.<sup>208</sup> Colombian law also requires the government to provide temporary housing, transportation, and food to victims of sexual violence who request it.<sup>209</sup>

According to humanitarian and human rights actors, however, government assistance is often slow and insufficient.<sup>210</sup> According to OCHA, municipal government institutions are "overwhelmed" and need support to deal with displaced populations.<sup>211</sup> Humanitarian and human rights actors working in the area explained that some municipalities run out of funds to provide support to victims of displacement, early in the year.<sup>212</sup>

Under Colombian law, if municipal governments are unable to offer aid, the provincial or national governments must assist.<sup>213</sup> Yet human rights officials and humanitarian workers in the area told Human Rights Watch that the provincial and national governments often respond slowly.<sup>214</sup> For example, it took the national government over a month to provide food to some of the people forcefully displaced in March 2018.<sup>215</sup>

In addition to local authorities running out of funding early in the year, humanitarian actors reported that communities improvised temporary shelters to respond to specific waves of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> Law 1448 of 2011, art. 63; Decree 4800, signed on December 20, 2011, art. 108.

<sup>209</sup> Law 1257 of 2008, art. 19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor D, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body, April 10, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in San Calixto (North Santander) – Flash Update No. 1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en San Calixto (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No. 1"), January 17, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Decree 4800, art. 108.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official C, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, July 5, 2019.

displacement. For example, at least 224 people were displaced to Teorama on February 27, 2019, where some lived in a meeting room without furniture.<sup>216</sup> After clashes between the ELN and Colombian armed forces on January 23 and 24, at least 145 people, including children, relocated to El Tarra, where they lived in a school without running water.<sup>217</sup> In other instances, displaced populations informally set up "humanitarian shelters" where they slept in tents.<sup>218</sup> The poor conditions and difficulty in accessing humanitarian aid in their new locations pushes some displaced people to return to their homes despite insufficient security guarantees.<sup>219</sup>

A key gap is that local human rights offices in Catatumbo where victims can report abuses in order to access assistance and reparations programs—called "*personerías*" in Colombia—are understaffed.<sup>220</sup> All *personerías* in Catatumbo, with the exception of the one in Ocaña, only have two employees—the head of the office and one assistant. Not every office has staff trained to interview victims of sexual or gender-based violence and several officials told Human Rights Watch that the *personerías* often struggle to take the reports of victims.<sup>221</sup>

The Venezuelan population, which is not always aware of mechanisms provided by the Colombian government to displaced populations, is in an even more precarious situation.<sup>222</sup> OCHA has reported that the "lack of complaints filed by Venezuelan

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in Teorama (North Santander) – Flash Update No. 1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en Teorama (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No. 1"), February 28, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> OCHA, "Colombia – Mass displacement in El Tarra (North Santander) – Flash Update No. 1" ("Colombia – Desplazamiento masivo en El Tarra (Norte de Santander) – Flash Update No.1"), January 31, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>218</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert 032" ("Alerta Temprana 032"), April 4, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch), p. 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian actors, April 10, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official C, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official F, May 27, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interviews with local human rights official A, May 24 and July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official G, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor G, July 8, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>222</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

immigrants" makes an adequate response by authorities and humanitarian organizations "impossible."<sup>223</sup>

Moreover, Venezuelans were initially denied the possibility of reporting abuses to *personerías.* When the conflict between the ELN and the EPL started, many officials denied displaced Venezuelans the right to report the abuses they suffered because they thought they were not covered by Colombia's Victims' Law.<sup>224</sup> Later, since approximately August 2018, *personerías* started allowing Venezuelan victims to report abuses.<sup>225</sup> While the country's Victims' Unit, which assesses complaints recorded by the *personerías* and other offices, had also repeatedly turned down complaints by Venezuelans, holding that they were not entitled to the reparations and assistance programs afforded to victims of abuses by armed groups in the country, that situation changed in mid-2019. By July 2019, the Victims' Unit was accepting complaints from Venezuelans, appearing to acknowledge that they are entitled to reparations and assistance under the Victims Law.<sup>226</sup> Indeed, the law grants these rights to "people" who suffered abuses "connected to the armed conflict," without making any explicit distinction based on nationality.<sup>227</sup>

Given the serious shortcomings in governance, humanitarian organizations in Catatumbo play a key role in assisting victims. Yet the budget for the local coordination team in North Santander providing support to victims of Colombia's armed conflicts has decreased substantially from US\$5.3 million in 2016 to roughly US\$2.2 million in 2018.<sup>228</sup> Several humanitarian actors interviewed by Human Rights Watch have noted that international humanitarian aid for Venezuelans at the border is increasing but there is no clear recognition by the Colombian government or international humanitarian agencies that

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> OCHA, "Mixed Humanitarian Situation due to the Armed Conflict and the Immigration Crisis in the Catatumbo Region, North Santander, September 2018" ("Situación humanitarian mixta por el conflicto armado y la crisis migratoria en la región del Catatumbo, Norte de Santander, Septiembre 2018"), September 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).
 <sup>224</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, July 5, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, July 5, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 28, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, May 24, 2019; Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor A, Cúcuta, April 9, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor B, July 5, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Law 1448 of 2011, art. 3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> OCHA, "Humanitarian Context – North Santander" ("Contexto Humanitario – Norte de Santander"), n.d. (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

victims of Colombia's armed conflicts also need increased aid to address their deteriorating humanitarian situation.<sup>229</sup>

#### Police and Military Response

Under Colombian law, the responsibility to protect the population rests primarily with the National Police, while the armed forces are largely charged with combating armed groups.<sup>230</sup>

In October 2018, the Colombian government launched the "Force of Rapid Deployment 3" (*Fuerza de Despliegue Rápido No. 3*, FUDRA) to increase the number of military officers in Catatumbo by 5,600.<sup>231</sup> The new force was added to the 30th Brigade of the army, the 30th engineer battalion "José Alberto Salazar Arana," and the Vulcano Task Force, a special military unit that has operated in Catatumbo since 2011 and has 4,000 officers.<sup>232</sup>

As of May 2018, there were approximately 800 police in Catatumbo.<sup>233</sup> Their presence, however, is limited to urban areas, and even in urban areas, they are often confined to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Constitution of Colombia, arts. 217, 218.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> "'This Force of Rapid Deployment 3 is here to stay in Catatumbo': Commander of the Armed Forces" ("Esta Fuerza de Despliegue Rápido Número 3 vino para quedarse en el Catatumbo': Comandante de las FFMM"), *Colombian Presidency*, October 28, 2019, https://id.presidencia.gov.co/Paginas/prensa/2018/181028-Esta-Fuerza-de-Despliegue-Rapido-Numero-3-vino-para-quedarse-en-el-Catatumbo-Comandante-de-las-FFMM.aspx (accessed May 28, 2019); "Responsability of the ELN in terrorist attack against the 'General Santander' Police School is confirmed" ("Confirmada autoría del Eln en atentado terrorista contra Escuela de Policía 'General Santander'"), *Colombian Presidency*, January 18, 2019,

https://id.presidencia.gov.co/Paginas/prensa/2019/190118-Confirmada-autoria-del-Eln-en-atentado-terrorista-contra-Escuela-de-Policia-General-Santander.aspx (accessed May 28, 2019). Credible media reports indicate that the force has much fewer men. See, for example, Jineth Prieto, "In Catatumbo, there's fear to the Democratic Security 2.0" ("En Catatumbo, le temen a la seguridad democrática 2.0"), *La Silla Vacía*, April 25, 2019, https://lasillavacia.com/silla-

santandereana/catatumbo-le-temen-seguridad-democratica-20-71282 (accessed May 28, 2019). Human Rights Watch requested information from the Rapid Deployment Force on the number of soldiers in their ranks on May 27, 2019. They had not responded at the time of writing. An army document Human Rights Watch reviewed says the Second Division had an "increase in 3168 men" due to the "launch of the Force of Rapid Deployment in the area of Catatumbo." Second Division of the Army, "Intangible objectives proposed by the Second Division," 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> Colombia's Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, "Early Alert o4o" ("Alerta Temprana o4o"), April 19, 2018 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); "General Villegas apologizes for the death of Dimar Torres" ("General Villegas pide perdón por muerte de Dimar Torres"), YouTube clip, uploaded on April 28, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=A8Ynp1VW7ag (accessed May 28, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> Letter of the Defense Minister Luis Carlos Villegas to Congress, May 8, 2018,

http://www.camara.gov.co/sites/default/files/2018-05/RESPUESTA%20MIN%20DEFENSA.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), p. 16. Human Rights Watch requested information from the National Police in North Santander on the number of police in Catatumbo on July 15, 2019. They had not responded at the time of writing.

their stations.<sup>234</sup> When Human Rights Watch visited Convención, for example, most policemen appeared to be barricaded in the police station and did not patrol urban areas of the town.<sup>235</sup>

Residents, human rights officials, and humanitarian actors have reported abusive behavior by members of the military in Catatumbo. A number of sources indicated that soldiers have, at times, accused civilians, without evidence, of being complicit with armed groups.<sup>236</sup> For example, one resident told Human Rights Watch that he attended a meeting in which an army officer accused a human rights official of being a "chess piece of the guerrilla" without providing any evidence.<sup>237</sup>

Soldiers often stop civilians when they go through military checkpoints. They require civilians to show their IDs, take photographs of them, ask about developments in their communities, and ask who the community leaders are, according to human rights officials and humanitarian and rights groups working in the area.<sup>238</sup>

One community leader told Human Rights Watch that civilians are often left in an impossible situation: if they meet with members of the military at their request, they risk being seen as informants by the armed groups, and if they refuse to meet with the military for that reason, they risk being perceived as collaborating with the armed groups.<sup>239</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender D, July 16, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official A, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official G, July 15, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, July 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with local authority A, Catatumbo, April 13, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> Press release to the public ("Comunicado a la opinion pública"), *Association of Personeros of Catatumbo*, April 11, 2019 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Victims' testimony taken by government officials [names and dates withheld] (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Information provided to Human Rights Watch by humanitarian body working in Catatumbo; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights official C, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with local human rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor F, July 15, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with witness, May 28, 2019 (name withheld due to security concerns).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights defender B, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with human rights official D, May 27, 2019; Human Rights Watch telephone interview with humanitarian actor E, May 28, 2019.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>239</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with community leader, Catatumbo, April 11, 2019.

On April 22, 2019, an army soldier killed Dimar Torres, a demobilized FARC member, in Convención. Initially, Defense Minister Guillermo Botero said that Torres had been killed accidentally during a "tussle" after he tried to rob a sergeant's rifle.<sup>240</sup> On April 28, however, a group of Colombian senators visited the area to interview residents. They concluded that the death "was not accidental" and reported "evidence of a pit and testimonies that suggest the intention of hiding—disappearing—the body."<sup>241</sup> That same day, the Vulcano Task Force commander, Gen. Diego Luis Villegas Muñoz, "apologized" during a public event in Convención for what he described as a "murder by members of the armed forces."<sup>242</sup> Later that day, the Attorney General announced that his office was bringing charges against a sergeant allegedly responsible for the murder.<sup>243</sup> On May 17, the Attorney General's Office announced that it would investigate a colonel for "cover-up."<sup>244</sup>

Many residents do not trust security forces due to their record in Catatumbo.<sup>245</sup> In the late 1990s and early 2000s, paramilitary groups expanded their control throughout areas of Catatumbo with support of the Colombian armed forces.<sup>246</sup> The paramilitaries committed numerous massacres and other abuses. Later, between 2006 and 2008, soldiers in Catatumbo engaged in extrajudicial executions known as "false positives," in which troops

http://www.ideaspaz.org/especiales/capacidades-locales-para-la-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>240</sup> "Former FARC guerrilla died during a tussle: Minister Botero" ("Exguerrillero murió en un forcejeo: ministro Botero"), *CM*,
YouTube clip, uploaded on April 24, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=xQFXlmEUbm8 (accessed May 28, 2019).
<sup>241</sup> "First conclusions of the Peace Commission of the Senate regarding the murder of the ex-guerrilla Dimas Torres,"
("Primeras conclusions de la Comisión de Paz del Senador por el asesinato del ex guerrillero Dimas Torres"), April 28, 2019
(copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> "General Villegas apologizes for the death of Dimar Torres" ("General Villegas pide perdón por muerte de Dimar Torres"), YouTube clip, uploaded on April 28, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=A8Ynp1VW7ag (accessed May 28, 2019).
<sup>243</sup> "Attorney General's Office and Defense Ministry will arrest sargent who killed a former FARC guerrilla" ("Fiscalía y MinDefensa arrestarán a cabo que asesinó a exguerrillero de las Farc"), *Noticias Uno Colombia*, YouTube clip, uploaded on April 28, 2019, https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=AjK6mrgQoQg (accessed May 28, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>244</sup> "President Duque reaffirms that his government has zero tolerance with those who dishonor the motherland's uniform or violate human rights or International humanitarian law" ("Presidente Duque reitera que su Gobierno tiene cero tolerancia con quienes deshonren el uniforme de la patria o vulneren los derechos humanos o el Derecho Internacional Humanitario"), *Colombian Presidency*, May 17, 2019, https://id.presidencia.gov.co/Paginas/prensa/2019/190517-Presidente-Duque-reitera-Gobierno-tiene-cero-tolerancia-quienes-deshonren-uniforme-patria-o-vulneren-derechos-humano.aspx (accessed July 18, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> Human Rights Watch interview with humanitarian actor H, Cúcuta, April 15, 2019; Ideas for Peace Foundation (FIP), North Santander: Local Capacity for Peace ("Norte de Santander: Capacidades locales para la paz"), 2015,

paz/descargas/FIP\_CartillasRegiones\_06NorteSantander.pdf (accessed May 26, 2019), p. 21.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> See, for example, Superior Court of Bogotá, Salvatore Mancuso and others, ruling of October 31, 2014, case no.
 11001600253200680008; National Centro of Historical Memory, Catatumbo: Memories of Life and Dignity ("Catatumbo: Memorias de vida y dignidad"), November 2018,

http://www.centrodememoriahistorica.gov.co/micrositios/catatumbo/descargas/catatumbo-resumen.pdf (accessed May 28, 2019).

lured civilians to remote locations under false promises, killed them, placed weapons on their lifeless bodies, and reported them as enemy combatants killed in action.<sup>247</sup> In fact, Gen. Villegas, the current head of the Vulcano Task Force, is facing a criminal investigation for a "false positive" case committed in the province of Antioquia in 2008.<sup>248</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> See, for example, Human Rights Watch, *On Their Watch: Evidence of Senior Army Officers' Responsibility for False Positive Killings in Colombia*, June 24, 2015, https://www.hrw.org/report/2015/06/24/their-watch/evidence-senior-army-officers-responsibility-false-positive-killings, p. 65.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> "Colombia: New Army Commanders Linked to Killings," Human Rights Watch press release, February 27, 2019, https://www.hrw.org/news/2019/02/27/colombia-new-army-commanders-linked-killings

## **Applicable Legal Frameworks**

Colombia is party to multiple human rights treaties that impose international obligations to protect those human rights central to guarantees of security, including the rights to life, to physical integrity, to personal liberty and security, and to the peaceful enjoyment of one's possessions.<sup>249</sup> Colombian authorities have obligations to provide effective protection for these rights. In addition, they must seek to hold perpetrators of human rights abuses accountable and guarantee the rights of victims, including their right to an effective remedy and reparation.<sup>250</sup>

In 2009, the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, in its "Report on Citizen Security and Human Rights," reminded OAS member states, including Colombia, that:

Member States have a duty to protect and ensure the human rights at stake in the area of citizen security through plans and programs aimed at prevention, deterrence and, where necessary, measures of lawful suppression of acts of violence and crime, based on the guidelines and within the boundaries set by the standards and principles on human rights within the universal and regional human rights systems.<sup>251</sup>

In the region of Catatumbo, international humanitarian law (the laws of war), also applies to the hostilities between armed groups that are sufficiently organized, with effective command structures, to be parties to the conflict. The International Committee of the Red Cross has found that the intensity of the hostilities and the groups' level of organization show that the ELN and the EPL are parties to non-international armed conflicts in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> See, for example, American Convention on Human Rights ("Pact of San José, Costa Rica"), adopted November 22, 1969, O.A.S. Treaty Series No. 36, 1144 U.N.T.S. 123, ratified by Colombia on May 28, 1973, reprinted in Basic Documents Pertaining to Human Rights in the Inter-American System, OEA/Ser.L.V/II.82 doc.6 rev.1 at 25 (1992); International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR), adopted December 16, 1966, G.A. Res. 2200A (XXI), 21 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 16) at 52, U.N. Doc. A/6316 (1966), 999 U.N.T.S. 171, entered into force February 10, 1972, ratified by Colombia on August 29, 1969.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>250</sup> See, for example, Inter-American Court of Human Rights, Godínez Cruz case, judgement of January 20, 1989, Corte I.D.H., Series C. No. 5, para. 175; Castillo Páez case, judgement of November 3, 1997, Corte I.D.H., Series C. No. 34, para. 90; Blake case, judgement of January 24, 1998, Corte I.D.H., Series C. No. 36, paras. 91-95; Bulacio case, judgement of September 18, 2003, Corte I.D.H., Series C. No. 5, paras. 110-121; UN Human Rights Committee, "General Observation 31, The Nature of the General Legal Obligation Imposed on States Parties to the Covenant," UN Doc. CCPR/C/21/Rev.1/Add.13 (2004).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> Inter-American Commission on Human Rights, "Report on Citizen Security and Human Rights," OEA/Ser.L/V/II. Doc. 57, December 31, 2009, http://www.oas.org/en/iachr/docs/pdf/CitizenSec.pdf (accessed July 18, 2019), para. 227.

Colombia.<sup>252</sup> Similarly, the Colombian Defense Ministry considers both groups to be "organized armed groups," covered by international humanitarian law.<sup>253</sup>

The government of President Duque has at times denied the existence of armed conflicts in Colombia.<sup>254</sup> It has argued that the ELN in particular cannot be considered a party to the armed conflict because its members seek to "obtain illegal benefits" and are "not political."<sup>255</sup> However, the motivation of an armed group is irrelevant when deciding whether a situation constitutes an armed conflict.<sup>256</sup>

All parties to an armed conflict, whether state forces or non-government groups, are bound by applicable standards of international humanitarian law.<sup>257</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> International Committee of the Red Cross, "Colombia: Five armed conflicts – What's happening?," December 6, 2018, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/colombia-five-armed-conflicts-whats-happening (accessed May 26, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> The Colombian military distinguishes between "organized criminal organizations" (Grupos delictivos organizados, GDO), covered by human rights law, and "organized armed groups" (grupos armados organizados, GAO), covered under the law of conflict. In July 2018, the Council of National Security determined that the ELN and the EPL are a GAO. Ministry of Defense, Directive 15 of 2016, April 22, 2016,

https://www.mindefensa.gov.co/irj/go/km/docs/Mindefensa/Documentos/descargas/Prensa/Documentos/dir\_15\_2016.p df (accessed July 10, 2019); Ministry of Defense, *Defense and Security Public Policy (Política de Defensa y Seguridad*), January 2019, p. 23 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> See, for example, "Presentation of Advisor Francisco Barbosa in the Ordinary Session of the Human Rights Council" ("Intervención del Consejero Francisco Barbosa en la Sesión Ordinaria del Consejo de Derechos Humanos"), *Presidential Advisory Office for Human Rights and International Affairs*, February 27, 2019

http://www.derechoshumanos.gov.co/Prensa/2019/Paginas/Intervenci%C3%B3n-del-Consejero-Francisco-Barbosa-en-la-Sesi%C3%B3n-Ordinaria-del-Consejo-de-Derechos-Humanos.aspx (accessed July 10, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> "Why the government denies the existence of an armed conflict with the ELN?" ("¿Por qué el Gobierno niega la existencia de un conflicto armado con el Eln?"), *W Radio*, February 28, 2019, https://www.wradio.com.co/noticias/actualidad/por-queel-gobierno-niega-la-existencia-de-un-conflicto-armado-con-el-eln/20190228/nota/3870312.aspx (accessed July 10, 2019); Ministry of Defense, *Defense and Security Public Policy (Política de Defensa y Seguridad*), January 2019, p. 23 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> See, for example, Prosecutor v. Fatmir Limaj and others, ICTY Case No. IT-03-66-T, November 30, 2005, http://www.icty.org/x/cases/limaj/tjug/en/lim-tj051130-e.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), para. 170. See also Ministry of Defense, Directive 15 of 2016, April 22, 2016,

https://www.mindefensa.gov.co/irj/go/km/docs/Mindefensa/Documentos/descargas/Prensa/Documentos/dir\_15\_2016.p df (accessed July 10, 2019) ("the motivation with which the group acts will not be relevant for the application of lethal force under international humanitarian law").

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> With respect to the "FARC 33rd front," one of the groups emerging from the FARC, which operates in Catatumbo, the Colombian Defense Ministry appears to consider it also to be an "organized armed group," covered by international humanitarian law. Ministry of Defense, *Defense and Security Public Policy (Política de Defensa y Seguridad*), January 2019, p. 23 (copy on file with Human Rights Watch); Minister of Defense Luis Carlos Villegas, Letter to Congress, December 5, 2018, http://www.camara.gov.co/sites/default/files/2018-12/RESPUESTA%20MIN%20DEFENSA%20PROPO%2016.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019). The ICRC has determined that other FARC dissident groups, namely those of the former 1st, 7th and 4oth fronts, are parties to an armed conflict, but it has not made such a determination regarding the 33rd front. ICRC, "Colombia: Five armed conflicts – What's happening?," December 6, 2018, https://www.icrc.org/en/document/colombia-five-armedconflicts-whats-happening (accessed May 26, 2019). Given the group's limited level of organization according to available information, the "FARC 33rd Front" does not appear to fulfill the requirements under international humanitarian law to be a party to an armed conflict. In any case, abuses by this group, including, amongst others, murder, forced displacement, and

Individuals who commit serious violations of the laws of war intentionally or recklessly are responsible for war crimes.<sup>258</sup> International law obligates states to investigate, prosecute, and punish war crimes.<sup>259</sup> Commanders who knew or should have known about violations but failed to stop them or punish those responsible may be liable as a matter of command responsibility.<sup>260</sup>

One of the most basic rules of international humanitarian law is that parties to a conflict must distinguish between combatants and civilians and should not intentionally target civilians or other persons not taking direct part in hostilities. The use of antipersonnel landmines, which do not discriminate between civilians and combatants, is considered indiscriminate and prohibited by the 1997 Mine Ban Treaty, to which Colombia is a party.<sup>261</sup> Summary executions are illegal under any circumstances according to both international humanitarian and human rights law. "Willful killing" is a war crime under the Rome Statute.<sup>262</sup> While civilian deaths occurring during hostilities between armed groups in a non-international armed conflict are not necessarily always violations of international humanitarian law, they can be prosecuted as unlawful homicides under national law, as part of the government's obligations to protect and vindicate the right to life.

The abduction of civilians during an armed conflict, commonly referred to as "kidnappings" in Colombia, is a violation of international humanitarian law, and may also amount to an "enforced disappearance" under Colombian law. The definition of "enforced disappearance" in Colombian criminal law and interpreted by Colombia's Constitutional Court contains two elements. These are the deprivation of liberty of a person by any

child recruitment, are punishable under Colombian criminal law and should be investigated and punished as part of the government's obligations to protect the rights to security of the civilians in Catatumbo. Colombian Criminal Code, Law 599 of 2000, signed into law on July 24, 2000.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, July 17, 1998, https://www.icc-cpi.int/resource-library/documents/rseng.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), art. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> See, for example, ICRC, "Rule 158. Prosecution of War Crimes," https://ihl-databases.icrc.org/customaryihl/eng/docs/v1\_rul\_rule158 (accessed July 18, 2019); Human Rights Watch, *Selling Justice Short: Why Accountability Matters for Peace*, July 7, 2009, https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/reports/ij0709webwcover\_1.pdf, pp.10-19.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> See Protocol Additional to the Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949, and Relating to the Protection of Victims of International Armed Conflicts (Protocol I), arts. 86-87; Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, July 17, 1998, https://www.icc-cpi.int/resource-library/documents/rs-eng.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), art. 28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> United Nations, Convention on the Prohibition of the Use, Stockpiling, Production and Transfer of Anti-Personnel Mines and on Their Destruction, September 18, 1997, http://www.un.org/Depts/mine/UNDocs/ban\_trty.htm (accessed May 24, 2018).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>262</sup> Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, July 17, 1998, https://www.icc-cpi.int/resource-library/documents/rseng.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), art. 8.

means, followed by hiding them, and a lack of information about the whereabouts of the person, or the refusal to recognize their deprivation of liberty or give information about the person's whereabouts. Under Colombian law, anyone can be criminally liable for an "enforced disappearance," irrespective of whether the person is a private individual, a participant in an armed conflict, a state agent, or someone acting with the support or acquiescence of state agents.<sup>263</sup>

Detaining someone to compel another party to take action to obtain their release is hostage-taking, which is a war crime.<sup>264</sup>

Rape and any other form of sexual violence which take place in a non-international conflict are also serious violations of international human rights and humanitarian law, and they are specifically listed as war crimes under the Rome Statute.<sup>265</sup>

International humanitarian law forbids armed groups from displacing civilian populations, unless the security of the civilians involved, or imperative military reasons demand it.<sup>266</sup>

Forced displacement of civilian populations violates both international humanitarian law and human rights protections. The UN Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement, which provide authoritative standards for the obligations of governments relating to forced displacement, explicitly provide that "all authorities and international actors shall respect and ensure respect for their obligations under international law, including human rights and humanitarian law, in all circumstances, so as to prevent and avoid conditions that might lead to displacement of persons." The prohibition of arbitrary displacement includes displacement "in situations of armed conflict, unless the security of the civilians involved or imperative military reasons so demand." In the event of forced displacement, the Principles provide that the authorities should ensure displaced people "at a minimum" have safe access to essential food and potable water, basic shelter and housing, appropriate clothing, and essential medical services and sanitation.<sup>267</sup> Under Colombian

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> Colombian Criminal Code, art. 165.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>264</sup> Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, July 17, 1998, https://www.icc-cpi.int/resource-library/documents/rs-eng.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), art. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> International Committee of the Red Cross, Customary IHL, Rule 129. The Act of Displacement, n.d., https://ihldatabases.icrc.org/customary-ihl/eng/docs/v1\_rul\_rule129 (accessed July 23, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> UNHCR, Guiding Principles on Internal Displacement, July 22, 1998, https://www.refworld.org/docid/3c3dao7f7.html (accessed July 18, 2019).

law, municipal governments are obligated to provide victims with humanitarian assistance, including food aid, as soon as they ask to be officially registered as displaced.<sup>268</sup>

The recruitment and use of children under the age of 15 years as soldiers, and their participation in active hostilities, is prohibited under international humanitarian law and listed as a war crime in the Rome Statute for the ICC.<sup>269</sup> The Convention on the Rights of the Child and the Additional Protocols to the 1949 Geneva Conventions prohibit any recruitment or use in armed conflict of children under the age of 15.<sup>270</sup> In 2000, the United Nations adopted an Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, raising the minimum age for forced recruitment, conscription, or direct participation in hostilities to age 18.<sup>271</sup> The protocol also obliges nongovernmental armed groups to refrain from any recruitment or use of children under age 18. As of July 2019, 168 governments, including Colombia, were party to the Optional Protocol.<sup>272</sup> Colombia is also a party to the Worst Forms of Child Labor Convention, adopted by the International Labour Organization in 1999, which prohibits the forced recruitment of children under the age of 18 for use in armed conflict as one of the worst forms of child labor.<sup>273</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> Law 1148 of 2011, art. 63.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> Rome Statute of the International Criminal Court, July 17, 1998, https://www.icc-cpi.int/resource-library/documents/rseng.pdf (accessed July 10, 2019), art. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>270</sup> Additional Protocol I, Article 77(2) (adopted by consensus); Additional Protocol II, Article 4(3)(c) (adopted by consensus); ICC Statute, Article 8(2)(b)(xxvi) and (e)(vii) (ibid., § 513); Statute of the Special Court for Sierra Leone, Article 4; Convention on the Rights of the Child, Article 38(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>271</sup> Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict, adopted May 25, 2000, G.A. Res. 54/263, Annex I, 54 U.N. GAOR Supp. (No. 49) at 7, U.N. Doc. A/54/49, Vol. III (2000), ratified by Colombia on May 25, 2005, entered into force February 12, 2002, art. 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> United Nations Treaty Collection, "11. b Optional Protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on the involvement of children in armed conflict," https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg\_no=IV-11-b&chapter=4&lang=en (accessed on July 14, 2019).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> ILO Convention No. 182 concerning the concerning the Prohibition and Immediate Action for the Elimination of the Worst Forms of Child Labour (Worst Forms of Child Labour Convention), adopted November 19, 2000, ratified by Colombia on January 28, 2005.

# Acknowledgments

This report was researched and written by research staff from the Americas Division of Human Rights Watch. It was reviewed and edited by José Miguel Vivanco, Americas executive director; Margaret Knox, senior editor/researcher; Liz Evenson, acting senior legal advisor; Joseph Saunders, deputy program director; Amanda Klasing, acting codirector of the Women's Rights Division; Margaret Wurth, senior researcher of the Women's Rights Division; Mark Hiznay, associate director of the Arms Division; and Jo Becker, advocacy director of the Children's Rights Division. Americas Division associates Megan Monteleone and Vira Tarnavska contributed to the report production. Americas Division research assistant Ángel Zapata and interns Virtudes Chiaraluce and Trent Kannegieter provided valuable research support. The report was prepared for publication by Fitzroy Hepkins, administrative manager; and José Martínez, senior administration coordinator. It was translated into Spanish by Gabriela Haymes.

Human Rights Watch would like to thank the numerous individuals who contributed to this report. We are very grateful for the support provided by the Human Rights Ombudsperson's Office, as well as by other individuals who asked not to be identified.

Human Rights Watch is deeply grateful to the victims and their family members who, despite often incredibly difficult circumstances, shared their testimonies with us.



# THE WAR IN CATATUMBO

#### Abuses by Armed Groups Against Civilians including Venezuelan Exiles in Northeastern Colombia

In Catatumbo, at the border between Colombia and Venezuela, the National Liberation Army (ELN) and the Popular Liberation Army (EPL) have, since early 2018, engaged in a brutal fight for territory. Former members of the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC) who mobilized into a new armed group also operate in the area.

The War in Catatumbo documents abuses against civilians by armed groups, including killings, disappearances, sexual violence, child recruitment, and forced displacement. Armed groups have also sought to control the local population through threats, including those directed at community leaders and human rights defenders, some of whom have been killed.

Desperate and often undocumented Venezuelans who cross the border fleeing the humanitarian emergency at home are exposed to abuses committed in the context of the conflicts and violence in Catatumbo and are among the victims of egregious abuses there. At least 25,000 Venezuelans live in Catatumbo.

Human Rights Watch reviewed allegations of abuses against hundreds of victims. The total number of cases is likely higher than that recorded by government authorities, given underreporting by victims to Colombian authorities due to fear of retaliation for exposing abuses or, for Venezuelan victims, fear of deportation.

Colombian authorities have failed to take adequate steps to prevent abuses and ensure accountability. Assistance to the displaced, provided for under Colombian law, has been slow and insufficient, according to humanitarian actors in the region. To comply with its international obligations, the Colombian government should increase protection for people at risk, further support accountability, and seek additional humanitarian support to assist victims of displacement. It should also carry out a comprehensive assessment to determine the total number of Venezuelans living in Catatumbo and their needs, and ensure all Venezuelans have legal status in Colombia to work legally, including in safer parts of the country.

(above) Graffiti on the wall of a brothel in Convención in the Catatumbo region, where most women working were Venezuelan exiles. The EPL (Popular Liberation Army) is one of the armed groups operating in the area.

© 2019 Human Rights Watch

(front cover) A flag of the ELN (National Liberation Army armed group in the Catatumbo region.

© 2018 LUIS ROBAYO/ AFP/Getty Images

# hrw.org